Table of Contents

**ITEM** **PAGE**

[Table of Contents 1](#_Toc334795809)

[Section 1: About this Agreement 4](#_Toc334795810)

[Title 4](#_Toc334795811)

[How this Agreement is organised 4](#_Toc334795812)

[How certain words/phrases are defined 4](#_Toc334795813)

[Who this Agreement covers 4](#_Toc334795814)

[Some important rules about how the Agreement operates 4](#_Toc334795815)

[Work model arrangements 5](#_Toc334795816)

[Section 2: Pay and benefits 7](#_Toc334795817)

[Annual pay increases 7](#_Toc334795818)

[Pay rates for new employees & employees who move job 7](#_Toc334795819)

[Transition to Fixed Remuneration 7](#_Toc334795820)

[Superannuation 8](#_Toc334795821)

[Salary packaging 8](#_Toc334795822)

[Performance pay principles 8](#_Toc334795823)

[Customer Satisfaction Bonus 9](#_Toc334795824)

[Zing 9](#_Toc334795825)

[Section 3: Working arrangements 10](#_Toc334795826)

[Types of working arrangements 10](#_Toc334795827)

[Moving between jobs 10](#_Toc334795828)

[Casual work arrangements 10](#_Toc334795829)

[Section 4: Hours of work & scheduling 12](#_Toc334795830)

[Ordinary hours of work 12](#_Toc334795831)

[Scheduled work and shift work 13](#_Toc334795832)

[Breaks 14](#_Toc334795833)

[Additional hours 15](#_Toc334795834)

[Work on a public holiday 16](#_Toc334795835)

[Section 5: Flexible work 17](#_Toc334795836)

[NES flexibility arrangements 17](#_Toc334795837)

[Individual flexibility agreements 17](#_Toc334795838)

[Group flexibility agreements 18](#_Toc334795839)

[Section 6: Consultation, dispute resolution and union matters 19](#_Toc334795840)

[Consultation 19](#_Toc334795841)

[Employee support, workplace delegates and union training 20](#_Toc334795842)

[How disputes are resolved 21](#_Toc334795843)

[Section 7: Leave and public holiday entitlements 23](#_Toc334795844)

[How Telstra calculates leave entitlements 23](#_Toc334795845)

[Annual leave 23](#_Toc334795846)

[Buying extra leave 24](#_Toc334795847)

[Personal leave 24](#_Toc334795848)

[Bereavement/compassionate leave 25](#_Toc334795849)

[Parental leave 25](#_Toc334795850)

[Long service leave 26](#_Toc334795851)

[Community Service leave 26](#_Toc334795852)

[Public holidays 26](#_Toc334795853)

[Telstra Additional Day 27](#_Toc334795854)

[Section 8: Redundancy 28](#_Toc334795855)

[Some overarching principles 28](#_Toc334795856)

[Individual retrenchment 28](#_Toc334795857)

[Group retrenchment 28](#_Toc334795858)

[Site function closure 29](#_Toc334795859)

[What happens if Telstra decides to retrench you 29](#_Toc334795860)

[Redeployment 30](#_Toc334795861)

[Retrenchment Benefit 30](#_Toc334795862)

[Recognition of prior learning 31](#_Toc334795863)

[Appeals 31](#_Toc334795864)

[Transitional arrangements 31](#_Toc334795865)

[Section 9: Telstra retail outlets 32](#_Toc334795866)

[Ordinary hours of work 32](#_Toc334795867)

[Casual rate of pay 32](#_Toc334795868)

[Penalties 32](#_Toc334795869)

[Meal allowance 33](#_Toc334795870)

[Scheduling & rostering 33](#_Toc334795871)

[24 hour trading 33](#_Toc334795872)

[Relocation to another Telstra retail outlet 34](#_Toc334795873)

[Team meetings 34](#_Toc334795874)

[Section 10: Log on arrangements 35](#_Toc334795875)

[End of day procedures 36](#_Toc334795876)

[Transfer to another work area 36](#_Toc334795877)

[Section 11: Allowances 37](#_Toc334795878)

[All employees 37](#_Toc334795879)

[Higher Duties Allowance 37](#_Toc334795880)

[Workstream employees only 38](#_Toc334795881)

[Section 12: Miscellaneous provisions 40](#_Toc334795882)

[Calculation of benefits under this Agreement 40](#_Toc334795883)

[Exempt Employees 40](#_Toc334795884)

[Telstra policies 41](#_Toc334795885)

[Essential customer servicing 41](#_Toc334795886)

[Excess Travel Time 42](#_Toc334795887)

[Emergency work 43](#_Toc334795888)

[Working in remote localities 43](#_Toc334795889)

[Working at sea 43](#_Toc334795890)

[Dictionary 44](#_Toc334795891)

[Appendix A: Pay for Job Family Employees 48](#_Toc334795892)

[Pay increases 48](#_Toc334795893)

[How the pay pool is calculated and distributed 48](#_Toc334795894)

[New employees and newly promoted employees 49](#_Toc334795895)

[Variable Remuneration 49](#_Toc334795896)

[Minimum rates 49](#_Toc334795897)

[Appendix B – Transition to Fixed Remuneration 51](#_Toc334795898)

[Process 51](#_Toc334795899)

[Appendix C: Pay for Workstream Employees 52](#_Toc334795900)

[Pay increases 52](#_Toc334795901)

[Performance bonuses 52](#_Toc334795902)

[Minimum rates 53](#_Toc334795903)

[Appendix D: Workstream arrangements 56](#_Toc334795904)

[Workstream principles 56](#_Toc334795905)

[Customer Field Workstream 56](#_Toc334795906)

[Multifunctional work provisions 56](#_Toc334795907)

[Grandfathered employees 57](#_Toc334795908)

[Salary maintenance rules for Workstream Employees 57](#_Toc334795909)

[Appendix E: Awards 58](#_Toc334795910)

[Signature page 59](#_Toc334795911)

Section 1: About this Agreement

# Title

This is the Telstra Enterprise Agreement 2012-2015.

# How this Agreement is organised

To help you find your way around the *Agreement*, it is divided into Sections. You will find a table of contents at the front.

# How certain words/phrases are defined

You will find some words and phrases have a specific meaning. These words and phrases are in *italics* in this *Agreement*. You can find their meaning in the Dictionary.

# Who this Agreement covers

This *Agreement* covers:

* *Telstra*
* all employees of *Telstra*, except for:
  + members of the *Telstra* Executive Team;
  + employees in Band 1; and
  + qualified legal practitioners working in *Telstra*’s Legal Services business unit
* *CEPU*
* *CPSU*
* *APESMA*

All of these people are the *Parties* to this *Agreement*, to the extent the *Agreement* applies to them.

# Some important rules about how the Agreement operates

## When this Agreement operates

The *Agreement* operates from the *Commencement Date* which is 7 days after Fair Work Australia approves it.

It has a nominal expiry date which is 30 September 2015.

*Telstra* will discuss replacing the *Agreement* with employees and their bargaining representatives no later than 4 months before the nominal expiry date.

## This Agreement replaces existing collective agreements

This *Agreement* replaces all collective agreements that currently cover *Telstra*, including

* the Telstra Enterprise Agreement 2010-2012
* all employee collective agreements
* the Telstra Salesforce Agreement 1995
* the Telstra Senior Officers Agreement 1995
* the *Telstra* Senior Officers/Minimum Rates Agreement 1996
* collective agreements that *Telstra* is required to apply to certain employees because of the transfer of business laws – including the NAB Enterprise Agreement 2011 (after its nominal term expires), the Origin Energy Agreement (South Australia) 2008, the Reach Services Australia Pty Ltd (REACH) Enterprise Agreement 2008, the Westpac Banking Corporation – Information Technology Computer Centre Agreement 1997 and the Westpac Banking Corporation Enterprise Development Agreement 1998.

## Relationship with AWAs and ITEAs

If you are:

* employed on an *AWA* or an *ITEA* in a Band 2 role or below, and
* not a qualified legal practitioner in *Telstra*’s Legal Services business unit,

then you are covered by this *Agreement* but it does not apply to you.

This means that your *AWA*/*ITEA* will continue to set your terms and conditions unless it is terminated (which you can choose to do – though you don’t have to – once it has passed its nominal expiry date).

If your *AWA*/*ITEA* is terminated, then this *Agreement* will set your terms and conditions. There are some rules set out below about how *Telstra* will pay you if this happens.

Depending on when your AWA expired and what job you are in, you will either become a *Job Family Employee* or have a choice whether to become a *Job Family Employee* or a *Workstream Employee*. The definitions of *Job Family Employee* and *Workstream Employee* are in the Dictionary at the back of this *Agreement*. They set out what type of employee you would be if you terminate your AWA/ITEA.You can find further information about *AWAs*/*ITEAs* and your options on the intranet.

## Relationship with awards

The awards that underpin this *Agreement* are set out in Appendix E.

These awards (and any modern *Telstra* enterprise award that is made during the life of this *Agreement*) do not apply to you when the *Agreement* operates. Fair Work Australia will check that you are better off overall under the *Agreement* compared to the awards in Appendix E when deciding whether to approve the *Agreement*.

# Work model arrangements

## Current arrangements

The Dictionary contains definitions of *Job Family Employee* and *Workstream Employee*.

Appendix D sets out some details in relation to the operation of the *Workstreams*.

## Future arrangements

The *Parties* have had significant discussions during negotiations for this *Agreement* about the possibility of moving to one work model. The *Parties* commit to continuing these discussions during the life of this *Agreement* with a view, if agreement can be reached, to moving to one work model when this *Agreement* is replaced.

## Moving between work models

A *Workstream Employee* may elect (but will not be required by *Telstra*) to become a *Job Family Employee* at any time, other than if the employee has been notified of termination of employment. An election takes effect at the beginning of the first full pay period after *Telstra* gives the employee written confirmation that it has processed the election.

Following this election, a *Job Family Employee* may elect to go back to being a *Workstream Employee* but:

* can only exercise this right once, and
* must do so within 12 months of becoming a *Job Family Employee*.

## Pay rates if you move between work models or terminate an AWA or ITEA

Moving between work models

If you move between work models *Telstra* will set your remuneration package at or above the minimum rates in Appendices A and C.

Former AWA/ITEA employees who become Job Family Employees

*Telstra* will pay you the same (or greater) *Fixed Remuneration* (unless you agree otherwise) that you were paid under your *AWA* or *ITEA* if:

* you or *Telstra* terminates your *AWA* or *ITEA*
* this *Agreement* starts to apply to you, and
* you become a *Job Family Employee*.

Former AWA/ITEA employees who become Workstream Employees

*Telstra* will pay you at or above the minimum rates in Appendix C if:

* you or *Telstra* terminates your *AWA* or *ITEA*
* this *Agreement* starts to apply to you, and
* you become a *Workstream Employee*.

Section 2: Pay and benefits

# Annual pay increases

| **Date** | **Increase** | **How the increase will be applied** |
| --- | --- | --- |
| 1 October 2012 | An overall pay pool of 3.5% | *Job Family Employees* – see Appendix A  *Workstream Employees* – see Appendix C |
| 1 July 2013 | 0.25% | Increase to every employee’s *Fixed Remuneration*\* |
| 1 October 2013 | An overall pay pool of 3% | *Job Family Employees* – see Appendix A  *Workstream Employees* – see Appendix C |
| 1 July 2014 | 0.25% | Increase to every employee’s *Fixed Remuneration*\* |
| 1 October 2014 | An overall pay pool of 3% | *Job Family Employees* – see Appendix A  *Workstream Employees* – see Appendix C |
| 1 July 2015 | 0.5% | Increase to every employee’s *Fixed Remuneration*\* |

\*

\* Some or all of this increase may go into your superannuation, depending on your superannuation arrangements and the current level of *Telstra*’s contribution to your superannuation (see Superannuation below).

Special pay rates apply to *Job Family Employees* who are casual employees working in retail outlets in place of these rules (see Section 9).

# Pay rates for new employees & employees who move job

*Telstra* will pay new employees, or employees who move job, no less than the applicable minimum rates that are set out in Appendix A for *Job Family Employees* or Appendix B for *Workstream Employees*.

# Transition to Fixed Remuneration

All *Workstream Employees* will transition to a *Fixed Remuneration* pay model in July 2013.The *Parties* agree that it is important that this process is transparent and that no employee is disadvantaged as a result of the transition. The *Parties* have agreed a process for this transition, which is set out in Appendix C.

Section 12 also sets out important rules about how benefits are calculated under this *Agreement* prior to 1 July 2013.

# Superannuation

The Federal Government has mandated increases to the minimum superannuation contribution that *Telstra* must make from 1 July 2013 as follows:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Date** | **Minimum superannuation contribution\*** |
| Now | 9% |
| From 1 July 2013 | 9.25% |
| From 1 July 2014 | 9.5% |
| From 1 July 2015 | 10% |

\* Superannuation contributions are made on your “ordinary time earnings” as defined under the relevant legislation.

*Telstra* will contribute at least the minimum contribution outlined above to your superannuation from the dates shown. The increases to *Fixed Remuneration* each July under this *Agreement* are intended to ensure that *Telstra* meets these contribution levels.

Where *Telstra* currently contributes more than the minimum contribution, the current contribution level will continue. If that level becomes less than the minimum contributions above, *Telstra* will increase its contribution to your superannuation to the minimum level above.

Explanatory example

*Telstra* currently contributes 9.5% to Ken’s superannuation. *Telstra* will continue to contribute 9.5% to Ken’s superannuation until 1 July 2015 when *Telstra* will increase its contribution to 10%.

# Salary packaging

You may choose to take advantage of salary packaging arrangements, which may change from time to time. Full details of what is available to salary package are set out in *Telstra* policy. There is currently a wide range of arrangements available, including salary packaged vehicles and Telstra products.

If you choose to salary package, Telstra will deduct an amount from your pay and contribute it on your behalf for the purpose of the packaged benefit.

# Performance pay principles

## Employees and managers know the rules

*Telstra* will take reasonable steps to ensure that employees understand the annual review process, including the interaction between corporate, business unit, team and individual objectives.

The details of the annual review process will be available to employees on the *Telstra* intranet. This will include the relationship between individual business and leadership outcomes in determining the performance rating.

## Objective setting and employee involvement

Performance targets will be specific, clear, measurable and achievable. However, the setting of performance targets and employees’ assessment against them are at *Telstra*’s discretion and, as matters not covered by this *Agreement*, are subject to *Telstra’s* internal resolution process.

## Assessment process and employee support

Performance feedback will be provided to employees a minimum of twice a year.

Where an employee is dissatisfied with their final performance assessment rating or the assessment process they can seek a review of the decision by following the *Telstra’s* internal resolution process (which includes an independent review as its final stage).

# Customer Satisfaction Bonus

*Telstra* guarantees that it will continue to offer an annual bonus plan linked to customer satisfaction and/or net promoter score measures for the financial years ending on 30 June 2013, 2014 and 2015. Eligibility rules will be the same as or broadly similar to those under the bonus plan for the financial year ending on 30 June 2012 (details of which are on the intranet). The “on target” payout (inclusive of superannuation) will be at least that offered in the financial year ending on 30 June 2012 – that is:

* Band 2 - $1,500 (gross)
* Bands 3 and 4 - $1,000 (gross)

The rules of the plan set out the detail of who is entitled to payment, what measures must be achieved and how the bonus is calculated and paid. These eligibility and payment rules will be available on the intranet but do not form part of this *Agreement*.

# Zing

*Telstra* has recently launched Zing – the new peer-to-peer company wide recognition and reward program. Zing is intended to enable us to celebrate not just the big achievements of our people, but also the small ones that happen every day, in every area of *Telstra*. To demonstrate its commitment to Zing, *Telstra* guarantees that it will continue to fund Zing annually at the FY13 level until the nominal expiry date of this *Agreement*.

Section 3: Working arrangements

# Types of working arrangements

*Telstra* can employ you:

* full time
* part time
* on a casual basis, or
* for a fixed period or specific project.

## Part time work

If you work part-time, *Telstra* will engage you to work fewer than 36¾ hours each week.

All of the benefits in this *Agreement* are the benefits set out for full-time employees. You will be entitled to these benefits on a pro rata basis, based on your hours of work.

# Moving between jobs

*Telstra* may require you to perform another role that you are capable of performing (either now or after training) on a permanent or temporary basis. Where *Telstra* transfers you to another role in this circumstance, you will be paid the higher of your current remuneration or the appropriate minimum rate for the new role. You will also be provided with reasonable relocation assistance if applicable.

Where you initiate amove to another role within *Telstra*, you will be covered by the appropriate employment arrangements of that area, including any terms and conditions related to remuneration. This means that if you decide to move to a higher or lower paid role, your remuneration may be adjusted in line with this.

Special rules apply if you are an employee who receives a *Grandfathered Allowance* (see Appendix D).

# Casual work arrangements

*Telstra* may engage *Job Family Employees* as casual employees.

## Terms for all casual employees

Casual employees will:

* be engaged on an hourly basis
* be paid the hourly rate for their Job Family and Band plus a minimum 20% casual loading (see Section 9 for the casual loading that applies to casual employees working in retail outlets)
* not be subject to the following Sections of this *Agreement*: the job movement rules in this Section; Section 4: Hours of work and scheduling; Section 7: Leave entitlements (other than long service leave); the salary packaging arrangements in Section 2: Pay and benefits; Section 8: Redundancy; Section 11: Allowances; Section 12: Miscellaneous provisions (other than the provisions relating to *Telstra* policies and Exempt Employees).
* be entitled to unpaid parental leave, unpaid carer’s leave, unpaid bereavement leave and leave on public holidays as set out in the Fair Work Act 2009.

## Pay and other conditions for casual employees in retail outlets

Pay, overtime and penalty rates for casual employees working in retail outlets are set out in Section 9.

## Pay and other conditions for casual employees not working in retail outlets

If a casual employee works in the *Customer Support (Technical)* or *Professional Technical Services* Job Family and works overtime, *Telstra* will pay 150% for the first three hours and 200% after that calculated on their hourly rate, not including *Telstra* superannuation contribution or casual loading. Overtime is payable when such an employee works:

* more than 36¾ hours in a week
* outside 7.00am to 7.00pm (6.30am to 6.30pm in the Northern Territory), or
* more than 4 hours above the employee’s rostered average weekly hours.

If a casual employee works in the Customer Support (Technical) or Professional Technical Services Job Family and is a shift worker, *Telstra* will pay an additional 15% for ordinary shift hours between 7.00pm and 7.00am (6.30pm to 6.30am in the Northern Territory) calculated on their hourly rate, including casual loading but not including *Telstra’s* superannuation contribution.

Section 4: Hours of work & scheduling

# Ordinary hours of work

## Full time employees

Your ordinary hours of work will be 36¾ hours each week.

## Part-time employees

If you work fewer than 36¾ hours each week, *Telstra* will ensure that:

* your hours of work are reasonably predictable, and
* you are scheduled to work for at least 3 hours on a work day.

*Telstra* can change your hours of work:

* at any time, by agreement with you, or
* if *Telstra* gives you at least 7 days’ notice (though *Telstra* can’t do this if you started working part-time before 21 December 2000).

If *Telstra* asks you or you ask *Telstra* to change your hours, *Telstra* will discuss the proposed change with you and will take into account your preferences and personal circumstances, including your family/carer responsibilities.

## When we require you to work

Your ordinary hours of work will be worked between 7.00am and 7.00pm, Monday to Friday – other than in the Northern Territory where the daily span is 6.30am to 6.30pm.

Start and finish times

*Telstra* will tell you on which days you must work and what your start and finish times are. Your ordinary hours of work may change from time to time.

*Telstra* can ask you to work ordinary hours in any pattern which provides for an average of up to 36¾ hours each week.

When *Telstra* sets hours of work and rosters, customers’ needs and business requirements will be a significant consideration. However, *Telstra* will also consider personal circumstances of employees, including family/carer responsibilities and will make sure that outcomes are distributed fairly across the work group.

Rest Relief

You will have at least 10 consecutive hours off (inclusive of reasonable travel time) between periods of ordinary hours work. Where you resume or continue work without having 10 consecutive hours off *Telstra* will pay you at a rate of 200% until you cease that period of work. If you have to work overtime in these situations, *Telstra* won’t require you to come to work again until you have had 10 consecutive hours off before commencing the next period of ordinary hours work, and you will not lose any ordinary hours pay.

Flexible Working Hours Scheme & 9-day fortnight

If you work in an area that works under the Flexible Working Hours Scheme or a 9 day fortnight, and you work under these arrangements when this *Agreement* comes into operation, you will continue to have access to these arrangements while you work in that area.

# Scheduled work and shift work

*Telstra* may engage you to work variable hours as set out in this Section. If *Telstra* does this, your ordinary hours of work will be averaged over the cycle of the work scheduling period.

## Common provisions for scheduled and shift work

Work schedules will take into account the needs of the business together with your needs and preferences. *Telstra*’s intent is to minimise variations in individual start times where this is possible.

Unless you work in the Townsville consumer contact centre, *Telstra* will provide you with your schedule a minimum of 2 weeks in advance, and will include details of your start and finish times, your meal break, and any scheduled days off. If you work in the Townsville consumer contact centre, a minimum of 4 weeks applies. Scheduled days off are days that you could have been rostered to work ordinary hours, but were not scheduled to work.

If *Telstra* needs to change your schedule, *Telstra* will give you 7 days’ notice where possible, or 3 days in circumstances where *Telstra* needs to cover unplanned leave.

You may initiate schedule swaps but you need prior approval from your manger to do this, and it must not impact the business.

Any unplanned leave you take will be recorded as equal to the amount of time you were scheduled to work that day.

You won’t be required to work more than 10 ordinary hours at a time (unless you are working under 12 hour shift arrangements). Minimum engagement times will be 6 hours in the field and 4 hours in contact centres.

## Scheduled work

These provisions about scheduled work apply only to contact centres.

*Telstra* may require you to work within the span of hours, but at variable times and patterns. *Telstra* will advise you of work scheduling arrangements where they apply, as set out in this clause.

If you work in a contact centre, roster arrangements will be prepared and communicated to you in line with the common provisions set out above.

## Shiftwork

These provisions apply to employees who have been or are in future engaged as shiftworkers or who agree to become shiftworkers.

*Telstra* may engage you as a shiftworker if it regularly requires you to work outside the span of ordinary hours on Monday to Friday, or to work regularly on weekends.

*Telstra* may ask employees who are not shiftworkers to undertake shiftwork, in which case *Telstra* will call for volunteers. However, an employee who is not a shiftworker can’t be required by *Telstra* to become a shiftworker.

Where *Telstra* wants to introduce shiftwork into an area where it doesn’t already operate, *Telstra* will consult with employees in the area and with unions, under the consultation provisions in Section 6.

Temporary shift allowance

Sometimes *Telstra* may ask employees who are not shiftworkers to become shiftworkers on a temporary basis to fill vacancies on a shift roster, and *Telstra* may call for volunteers. Where you and *Telstra* agree to you undertaking temporary shiftwork *Telstra* will pay you an allowance to make yourself available to perform temporary shift work. Participation in undertaking temporary shiftwork is voluntary. See Section 11 for the amount of the allowance.

While you receive the temporary shift allowance, you will be subject to all conditions that apply to shiftwork.

You or *Telstra* can opt out of the temporary shift arrangements on a quarterly basis. Accordingly, ongoing payment of the allowance is not guaranteed. You may ask to cease receiving the allowance and stop undertaking the temporary shiftwork before the completion of 3 months. Taking into account your particular circumstances, *Telstra* will not unreasonably refuse the request.

If you receive this allowance but unreasonably refuse to work shiftwork, *Telstra* may discontinue paying the allowance immediately and you will no longer be required to undertake temporary shiftwork.

Payment of the allowance will continue during periods of paid leave.

Payment for shiftwork

If any part of your shift on a Monday to Friday falls outside the span of hours, *Telstra* will pay you an additional payment of 15% for the whole shift.

If you work on a Saturday, *Telstra* will pay you an additional payment of 50% for all time worked on that shift between midnight Friday and midnight Saturday.

If you work on a Sunday, *Telstra* will pay you an additional payment of 100% for all time worked on that shift between midnight Saturday and midnight Sunday.

If you are required to work shifts that fall wholly between the hours of 6.00pm and 8.00am for a period exceeding 4 weeks, *Telstra* will pay you an additional payment of 30% for all time worked on those shifts.

Additional payments are not cumulative. Only the highest applicable payment will apply.

12 hour shifts

## The *Twelve Hour Shift Operations Agreement 1990* applies to all 12 hour shift arrangements.

# Breaks

## Meal breaks

You get an unpaid meal break of between 30 minutes and 1 hour after no longer than 5 hours continuous work. The timing and length of this break is otherwise up to your manager, who will take into account any requirements you have. Employees working under the Flexible Working Hours Scheme may take a meal break of more than one hour.

## Rest breaks

If you work in a contact centre you are entitled to paid rest breaks in accordance with these provisions.

If you work in a *contact centre* (except E000) for a period of less than 5 hours without an unpaid meal break, you can take one 15 minute rest break.

If you work in a *contact centre* (except E000) for a period of at least 5 hours and less than 7 hours, you can take an unpaid meal break and one 15 minute rest break.

If you work in a *contact centre* (except E000) for a period of at least 7 hours, you can take an unpaid meal break and two 10 minute (minimum) rest breaks.

Telstra will schedule the timing of your breaks reasonably, so that you do not have to work more than 2-3 hours without a break.

If you work in E000:

* you can take up to two 15 minute and three 10 minute rest breaks
* we will ensure you won’t work longer than 70 minutes without having a rest break, and
* one rest break per day can be used for management or training purposes.

# Additional hours

## Working additional hours

*Telstra* may require you to work reasonable additional hours, unless you are a part-time employee. *Telstra* can request but cannot require a part time employee to work additional hours.

If *Telstra* asks you to work additional hours you may refuse to work them if:

* the request is unreasonable, or
* your refusal is reasonable.

Matters to be taken into account when considering what’s reasonable include:

* the nature of the work performed by the employee
* *Telstra*’s business requirements
* any risks to the health and safety of the employee
* the employee’s personal circumstances, including any family or carer responsibilities, and
* how much notice the employee is given of the additional hours.

## Overtime Payments

If *Telstra* authorises you to work additional hours and you are not an *Exempt Employee*, *Telstra* will pay you:

* an additional payment of 50% for the first 3 hours and an additional payment of 100% after that, where the additional hours are outside the span of ordinary hours or outside the regularly scheduled full time equivalent ordinary hours
* an additional payment of 100% for all additional hours on a Saturday, but only if you are a shiftworker
* an additional payment of 100% for all additional hours on a Sunday
* an additional payment of 150% for all additional hours on a public holiday

If you work part-time, you will be paid at ordinary rates until you have worked ordinary hours equivalent to a full-time employee. After that, any additional hours worked will be paid at the above rates. Additional hours worked and paid at ordinary rates will count towards accrual of annual leave and personal leave.

## Time in lieu

If you would prefer to take time in lieu instead of overtime payment for additional hours, you can request this. Time in lieu is taken on an hour for hour basis and must be approved by your manager. If the time off is not taken within 4 weeks, you will be paid for the additional hours at the above overtime rates.

## Scheduled additional hours worked from home

If *Telstra* schedules you and you agree to work additional hours from home (not continuous with your ordinary hours) and you are not an *Exempt Employee*, *Telstra* will pay you an additional payment of 100%, subject to a minimum payment of 1 hour.

You will be given at least 2 working days’ notice to work additional hours from home, unless you agree to a shorter period with your manager.

If you choose to work at a *Telstra* location instead of working from home, you will only be paid as if you worked from home.

# Work on a public holiday

If you work ordinary hours on a public holiday and you are not an *Exempt Employee*, Telstra will pay you an additional payment of 150% for all ordinary hours you work. This does not apply to scheduled additional hours worked from home.

Section 5: Flexible work

*Telstra* recognises that sometimes employees need the flexibility to balance their work with their commitments outside of work such as family, carer or lifestyle commitments. Many types of flexible work – such as working away from your regular office – are dealt with elsewhere in this *Agreement* or in *Telstra* policy. You can visit the flexible working arrangements site on the intranet for more information. In addition, the following arrangements apply.

# NES flexibility arrangements

You may request a change in working arrangements, such as hours of work, your pattern of work or work location if you:

* are a permanent employee with at least 12 months’ continuous service or an *eligible casual employee,* and
* are a parent or are responsible for the care of a child who is either under school age or is under 18 and has a disability.

You must make any request in writing, setting out the details of the change sought and the reasons for the change.

*Telstra* will provide a written response with reasons within 21 days and can only refuse your request if it has reasonable business grounds to do so.

# Individual flexibility agreements

*Telstra* may agree with you, on an individual basis, to make an individual flexibility agreement. *Telstra* can do this to vary the effect of this *Agreement* so long as the arrangement is to meet *Telstra*’s and your genuine needs and both *Telstra* and you genuinely agree to it.

You may be represented, including by a union, in any discussions you have with *Telstra* about an individual flexibility agreement.

An individual flexibility agreement can deal with any of the following:

* arrangements about when work is performed
* overtime and penalty rates
* allowances
* leave loading.

It must:

* be in writing
* include both *Telstra*’s and your details
* be signed by you and *Telstra* (or your parent/guardian if you are under 18)
* set out the terms of this *Agreement* whose effect will be varied by the individual flexibility agreement and how they will be varied
* set out how you will be better off overall as a result of the flexibility agreement, and
* state when it starts to operate.

*Telstra* must ensure that:

* the terms of the individual flexibility agreement
  + result in you being better off overall than you would be if no agreement was made
  + are about permitted matters and are not unlawful terms as required by the Fair Work Act 2009
* *Telstra* gives you a copy of the agreement within 14 days of it being agreed.

*Telstra* or you can end the individual flexibility agreement by agreement at any time or by giving the other person 28 days’ written notice.

Any individual flexibility agreement in place immediately before this *Agreement* started to operate will continue as if it were made under this *Agreement*.

# Group flexibility agreements

Sometimes, within a workgroup, *Telstra* or employees may want to vary the effects of the terms of this *Agreement*.

A workgroup and its manager can agree to change:

* the days of the week on which ordinary hours of work are performed
* the number of ordinary hours worked each day, and
* the span of hours.

The limits within which the group flexibility agreement will apply are:

* for the days of the week – Monday to Sunday
* for the number of ordinary hours per day – 6¾ to 10 hours per day, and
* for the span of hours – 7.00am to 7.00pm.

The agreement must:

* be in writing
* be approved by a majority of employees employed in the workgroup at the time through a formal vote of the employees
* be notified to the State office of the relevant *Telstra Union* at least 14 days before the arrangement starts (and the union will not unreasonably oppose the agreement), and
* ensure that the employees are not disadvantaged in relation to their entitlements under this *Agreement*.

Either *Telstra* or the employees in the workgroup (by majority vote) can end the agreement by giving the other person at least 14 days’ written notice. If this happens, there will be no financial consequence (for example, no shift closure payments).

A group flexibility agreement overrides the effect of other terms of this *Agreement* to the extent of any inconsistency.

Any group flexibility agreements in place immediately before this *Agreement* started to operate will continue as if they were made under this *Agreement*.

If you agree under a group flexibility agreement to change the days of the week on which you perform your ordinary hours to a Saturday or Sunday, *Telstra* will pay you an additional payment of 50% for ordinary hours on a Saturday and an additional payment of 100% for ordinary hours on a Sunday. No overtime or penalty rates will apply to these hours.

Section 6: Consultation, dispute resolution and union matters

# Consultation

The telecommunications and information services industry is highly competitive and constantly changing. *Telstra* remains committed to providing secure employment but must also ensure that the business remains profitable and is managed in the interests of *Telstra* and employees.

Some business decisions will impact on employees’ work and personal life. *Telstra* will try and minimize this impact as much as possible and the consultation arrangements in this *Agreement* will assist with this. Employees may have a representative of their choice, including a union, during consultation.

## Consultation principle

Employee consultation means involving employees and their chosen representatives in the decision making process by seeking their views in relation to proposals that fall within these consultation provisions and giving them a bona fide opportunity to influence the decision maker.

## Consultation about major changes

If *Telstra* proposesto introduce major changes which have a demonstrable impact on employees *Telstra* will consult with employees who may be affected and their union(s) as early as practicable.

Examples of situations where *Telstra* will consult include:

* the introduction of significant new technologywhich has an impact on the way work is done
* significant outsourcing proposals, including offshoring of work
* major change to the composition, operation or size of *Telstra*’s workforce
* a proposal that is likely to result in 10 or more redundancies
* where a proposal would significantly diminish job opportunities
* changes to *Telstra* policy that have a demonstrable effect on employment conditions
* significant need to retrain employees
* the relocation of a group of employees more than 10km from their current workplace
* significant local proposals which may have a demonstrable effect on employees, e.g. significant changes to duties.

*Telstra* will consult about:

* the introduction of the major change
* the effect the major change is likely to have, and
* the measures that *Telstra* will take to avoid or reduce the adverse effects of the major change to employees.

*Telstra* will consider any matters raised by employees and their unions about a major change and give reasons for *Telstra*’s final decision.

## Consultation about avoiding/reducing the effects of redundancies

Where a job is redundant *Telstra* will give the unions entitled to represent the employee the opportunity to consult with *Telstra* about the measures being taken to avoid or reduce the adverse effects of the redundancy. The consultation will not affect or delay the retrenchment process set out later in this Section.

## Consultation about performance principles

*Telstra* will consult with the unions covered by this *Agreement* quarterly (or otherwise as agreed) about how the following matters apply to employees:

* *Telstra’s* performance management principles and practices
* performance pay arrangements (including the annual remuneration review)
* other relevant matters about performance principles

*Telstra* will consider and respond to the issues that unions raise during the meetings.

This consultation obligation will be about organisational level performance principles and practices only, not individual performance management or pay issues.

As part of this consultation, *Telstra* will meet with the unions to discuss *Telstra*’s overall performance and the distribution of pay increases for *Job Family Employees* at an organisational level. *Telstra* will consult with the unions about the pay increase distribution matrix and will, following consultation, publish the matrix on the intranet.

# Employee support, workplace delegates and union training

Union membership is a matter of choice. *Telstra* respects freedom of choice and an employee’s choice to join or not join a union.

*Telstra* recognizes that employees are entitled to be supported by their union, or any other representative of their choice, in relation to matters affecting their employment.

*Telstra* acknowledges and respects the role played by workplace delegates accredited by a union covered by this *Agreement* in representing and supporting union members.

Workplace delegates, when acting on behalf of the union, have the right to be treated fairly and to perform their role as a workplace delegate without any discrimination in their employment.

*Telstra* agrees that workplace delegates can:

* have access to reasonable facilities during working time, including phone, email and meeting rooms, to consult with members or the union
* represent members at *Telstra*/union consultation meetings or at union forums

Unions and workplace delegates recognize the importance of customer service in the success of *Telstra* and will ensure that their activities do not impact on the efficient operation of *Telstra*.

*Telstra* and the unions will comply with the terms of the *Fair Work Act 2009* regarding right of entry.

Workplace delegates will be able to attend formal union training courses on workplace relations during work time. Release from duties to attend the course will be arranged to minimize any adverse impact on *Telstra*’s operational requirements.

A workplace delegate must give *Telstra* at least 6 weeks’ notice, or less by agreement, of the intention to attend the training course, and will provide *Telstra* with details of course content and duration. Workplace delegates across the *Telstra* unions can access a pool of 260 days, each calendar year.

A workplace delegate attending a course will be paid all ordinary time earnings which are normally payable during the release period.

Telstra will permit access to or the erection of notice boards to facilitate communication between employee’s and union representatives.

# How disputes are resolved

*Telstra* aims to provide a productive, safe and non discriminatory environment for its employees. This environment should be characterised by co-operation, mutual respect and open communication between employees and managers.

The *Parties* want to avoid disputes about things covered in this *Agreement*, or about the National Employment Standards. But if disputes occur, this is how they must be resolved.

You may be assisted by your union or another representative of your choice at any step in this process.

## Step 1

Talk to your manager about the issue in dispute as soon as you can and ask him/her to resolve it. Your manager must try to resolve the dispute within 5 working days of you first asking for it to be resolved.

## Step 2

If that doesn’t resolve the dispute, ask your manager’s manager (your 2-up manager) to resolve the dispute. You or your union/representative must do this within 5 working days (or such time as is reasonable in the individual circumstances) of your manager being unable to resolve the dispute. Your 2-up manager must try to resolve the dispute within 5 working days and may seek assistance from a more senior manager if required.

## Step 3

If the dispute still hasn’t been resolved, ask the Director/Executive Director of HR for your Business Unit and the Director – Workplace Relations to resolve the dispute. You or your union/representative must do this within 5 working days (or such time as is reasonable in the individual circumstances) of your 2-up manager being unable to resolve the dispute. The HR (Executive) Directors must try to resolve the dispute within 5 working days.

While steps 1 to 3 are being followed:

* you must work normally
* *Telstra* must not implement anything that is in dispute.

## Step 4

If the dispute still hasn’t been resolved, you or your union/representative or *Telstra* may refer the dispute to Fair Work Australia for conciliation. Fair Work Australia’s role is limited to providing assistance in an attempt to resolve, if possible, the dispute.

## Step 5

If conciliation does not resolve the dispute you or your union/representative or *Telstra* may ask Fair Work Australia to arbitrate the dispute and Fair Work Australia must do so.

While steps 4 and 5 are being followed, *Telstra* may implement anything that is in dispute. However, if *Telstra* does, it is not intended to influence the outcome of steps 4 and 5 in any way.

You, your union/representative (if you have one) and *Telstra* must follow each step and not skip any, regardless of the nature of the dispute.

You, your union/representative (if you have one) and *Telstra* must also follow all of the time limits in this dispute resolution process. This is because it is in everyone’s interests that disputes are resolved quickly.

Occasionally, there may be a good reason why it is not possible to follow all of the steps or time limits. Accordingly:

* the steps and time limits can be waived if you and the Director – Workplace Relations, in each case acting reasonably, agree to this, and
* you can go straight to step 3 in the case of urgent disputes where the matter in dispute is due to be implemented in the time taken to undertake steps 1 and 2 (i.e., a decision that is due to be finally implemented in the next 15 working days).

### Other rules applying to disputes

To avoid doubt, this process:

* does not prejudice the position of a party in a genuine health and safety situation
* applies to disputes over whether *Telstra* has reasonable business grounds to refuse a request under the National Employment Standards for flexible working arrangements or a request under the National Employment Standards for extended parental leave.

Section 7: Leave and public holiday entitlements

The *Agreement* offers a range of leave benefits, from annual leave, personal leave and parental leave through to study leave, volunteer leave and emergency leave.

Other than long service leave, this section does not apply to casual employees (see Section 3).

Some of the detail about leave entitlements is set out in *Telstra* policy, which you can find on the intranet. However, your entitlements and some important points about them are set out below.

# How Telstra calculates leave entitlements

The entitlements set out in this Section are for full-time employees working standard hours, unless otherwise stated.

If you work part-time you get a reduced entitlement based on the hours you actually work.

If you don’t work standard hours, you get leave equivalent to a full-time employee (or part-time employee, if you work part-time), but in most cases calculated on an hourly basis. By way of example, if you work an average 36¾ hour week but work a 9-day fortnight you would get 147 hours of annual leave (which is 4 weeks x 36¾ hours) and 110¼ hours personal leave (which is the equivalent of 15 days x 7.35hrs).

Section 12 explains how *Telstra* calculates your pay for the purposes of paying your leave entitlements.

# Annual leave

## Your entitlement

You get 4 weeks of paid annual leave each year. Your leave accrues progressively throughout the year, is credited to you monthly and is cumulative.

If you are a *continuous shiftworker*, you may get up to 1 additional week (7 consecutive days including non-working days) of paid annual leave each year. You will be entitled to the additional week after working 10 Sundays in any calendar year. If you work fewer than 10 Sundays, you will be given a pro rata entitlement of ½ day for each Sunday worked. If you work overtime on a Sunday, it will count towards your leave entitlement so long as your overtime period is at least as long as the normal rostered shift.

## Taking annual leave

You must agree with your manager when you will take annual leave. Your manager will act reasonably when trying to accommodate requests, having regard to *Telstra*’s business requirements.

*Telstra* may direct you to take leave if it’s reasonable to do so. Examples of when *Telstra* might do this include:

* if *Telstra* is shutting down all or part of the business for a period, such as over Christmas or New Year
* if you have accrued more than 6 weeks of annual leave (7 weeks for continuous shift workers) – though *Telstra* won’t leave you with less than 4 weeks of accrued annual leave if *Telstra* does this (or 5 weeks if you are a continuous shift worker).

If you are on annual leave and you need to take some other form of leave (for example, personal leave), *Telstra* will re-credit your annual leave if the other form of leave is approved.

## Cashing out your annual leave

If you have more than 5 weeks of annual leave accrued, you can choose to cash out up to 2 weeks of leave so long as you still have at least 4 weeks of accrued annual leave left. You and *Telstra* must agree this in writing. You will be paid the full amount that you would have been paid if you had taken that annual leave. You can find more details in the relevant *Telstra* policy.

## Leave loading

If you are a *Workstream Employee* you will receive a 17.5% leave loading each year, for the annual leave that you accrued in the previous calendar year. Where you are a shiftworker, you will receive the greater of the 17.5% loading or the additional amount that you would have received for working your ordinary hours on a Saturday or Sunday, had you not been on annual leave.

This payment will be made (pro rata) on the first instance of annual leave during the subsequent calendar year that the annual leave was accrued.

The 17.5% loading is subject to a maximum payment of the equivalent of the Australian Bureau of Statistics Male Average Weekly Total Earnings *f*or the preceding September quarter.

Payments under this clause will cease when employees are under a *Fixed* *Remuneration* model, which incorporates annual leave loading (see Appendix C). Accordingly, *Telstra* will pay any accrued entitlements to annual leave loading as at 30 June 2013 irrespective of the leave being taken.

# Buying extra leave

Once a year (usually in August/September), you can apply to buy extra leave. If your application to buy extra leave is approved, you salary sacrifice some of your pay in return for the extra leave. You cannot buy extra leave if you have an accrued annual leave balance of more than 5 weeks or an accrued long service leave balance of more than 3 months. You can find more details about buying extra leave in the relevant *Telstra* policy.

# Personal leave

## Your entitlement

You get 15 days of paid personal leave each year, which *Telstra* credits you with at the start of each leave year and which is cumulative. You will only be credited with a portion of this if you are engaged on a fixed term basis for less than 12 months.

You can use this leave:

* if you are sick or injured
* to care for a member of your immediate family or household who is sick or injured or where they are the subject of an unexpected emergency.

## Taking personal leave

You must provide your manager with medical evidence:

* if your personal leave is more than 3 consecutive work days
* if you have already taken more than 5 personal leave days during the leave year without providing evidence.

*Telstra* usually won’t ask you to provide medical evidence for the first 5 days of paid personal leave each year. However, *Telstra* reserves the right to ask for medical evidence within one day of your return to work if your manager has a reasonable concern that you may not be entitled to take personal leave. If so and you are not able to provide medical evidence, *Telstra* will accept a statutory declaration that explains the reason you were unable to attend work.

# Bereavement/compassionate leave

## Your entitlement

You can take 3 days of paid bereavement/compassionate leave on each occasion you need it:

* to spend time with a member of your immediate family or household who has sustained an injury or contracted or developed an illness that poses a serious risk to their life
* after the death of a member of your immediate family or household.

## Taking bereavement/compassionate leave

You must provide *Telstra* with evidence that you need to take bereavement/compassionate leave if *Telstra* asks for it.

# Parental leave

## Your entitlement

The following table summarises what parental leave you get:

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **You are....** | **How long must you have been employed by *Telstra*?** | **How much leave do you get?** | **Is the leave paid?** |
| A primary carer (including birth mothers, adoptive primary carers and same-sex couple primary carers) | No minimum period | Up to 12 months plus the right to request a further 12 months (so long as all leave is completed before the child reaches 24 months of age) | If you have less than 12 months’ continuous service, no.  If you have 12 months’ or more continuous service, yes – the first 16 weeks is paid (subject to the rules below) |
| A secondary carer | 12 months | Up to 3 weeks starting within 4 weeks of the birth or placement of the child | Yes – up to 2 weeks is paid |

If you are not a birth mother, to qualify for paid leave:

* your child must be under school age or a disabled child under 18 years old; and
* your parental leave must start within 4 weeks of the date of adoption or the birth of your child.

All primary carers (including birth mothers) can choose to take double the period of paid leave and receive half-pay during this period.

You can take accrued annual leave or long service leave during any period of unpaid parental leave.

If a public holiday falls during your parental leave:

* *Telstra* will pay you for the public holiday if it occurs during a period of paid parental leave
* you will not be entitled to any additional parental leave in place of the public holiday.

More detail on your parental leave entitlement is set out in *Telstra* policy.

## Taking parental leave

You should refer to *Telstra* policy to find out how to take parental leave.

# Long service leave

You get 3 months of long service leave after 10 years of service, and a further 9 days for each additional year of service.

Further details of your long service leave entitlement are set out in *Telstra* policy and in the *Long Service Leave (Commonwealth Employees) Act 1976*. This Act:

* will apply to you until this *Agreement* is terminated or replaced
* overrides any entitlements to long service leave under State or Territory laws.

# Community Service leave

You can take a number of different types of community service leave to undertake an eligible community service activity, including jury service and some voluntary emergency management activities. You should refer to *Telstra* policies to find out how to take community service leave and in what circumstances it is paid.

# Public holidays

*Telstra* will observe as public holidays: New Year’s Day, Australia Day, Good Friday, Easter Saturday, Easter Monday, ANZAC Day, Queen’s Birthday (on whichever day your State or Territory celebrates it), Labour Day or Eight Hour Day, Christmas Day, Boxing Day (or Proclamation Day in SA); any other day or part-day declared or prescribed as a public holiday.

Where you live and work in a different State, Territory or locality, you will be entitled to the public holidays in the State, Territory or locality where you work.

Public holiday conditions will apply on these days. If you work in South Australia, you will not be entitled to public holiday conditions on Sundays unless the Sunday is one of the public holidays listed above.

If you work (not live) in a place in which a public holiday has been declared or prescribed, you can have the day off and be paid; or, if you are required to work, you will receive the prescribed penalty or overtime rates where you are eligible.

You will usually be entitled to a paid day off on days declared as public holidays. However, *Telstra* may ask you to work so long as the request is reasonable. You can refuse to work if *Telstra*’s request is not reasonable or if you have reasonable grounds to refuse to work. Some of the things that *Telstra* will take into account when considering what’s reasonable will include:

* what work the employee does
* *Telstra’s* business requirements
* the employee’s personal circumstances, including any family or carer responsibilities, and
* how much notice *Telstra* gives you.

## Public holidays for employees on particular hours arrangements

If you work full-time on a scheduled hours or shiftwork arrangement or under the Flexible Working Hours Scheme or 9-day fortnight and a public holiday falls on a day when you could have been scheduled to work ordinary hours but were not scheduled to work, you will receive either:

* an additional day’s pay, or
* a day off in lieu to be taken within 4 weeks of the public holiday.

If this is not possible, *Telstra* will pay you an additional day’s pay.

The calculation of an additional day’s pay will be based on your average daily hours excluding penalties.  Payment will be adjusted proportionately where only part of your ordinary hours fall on a public holiday.

If you ordinarily work between Monday and Friday only, public holidays that fall on Saturdays or Sundays are excluded.

## Public holidays for Retail employees

Refer to Section 9 of this *Agreement*.

# Telstra Additional Day

You are entitled to take an additional paid day off each calendar year.  You can choose the timing of this day, subject to your manager’s approval and taking business and customer requirements into account.  If you do not take this day within the calendar year, you lose it and it will not accrue.

If you have not taken your *Telstra* Additional Day by 1 October of the calendar year due to business requirements, then you may, with reasonable notice, choose a date to take this leave until the end of the calendar year. *Telstra* will approve this date, subject to operational requirements. Where your chosen date cannot be accommodated, *Telstra* will allow you to take an alternative date before the end of the calendar year.

If you work in a retail outlet and do not fall under the Technical Workstream, this entitlement will only apply from 1 January 2013.

Section 8: Redundancy

# Some overarching principles

## Shared objectives about redundancy

The following principles reflect the shared objectives of *Telstra* and the *Telstra* *Unions* about redundancy:

* where redundancies occur, the separation process will be fair and based on respect for the individual
* while *Telstra* recognises that long term job security cannot be guaranteed, our objective is to provide access to job opportunities for redundant employees within *Telstra* or in the industry
* *Telstra* will, where possible, consider voluntary measures (such as requests for voluntary redundancies, voluntary part-time employment and voluntary swaps) in order to mitigate the effect of redundancies
* *Telstra* retains discretion about who is selected for retrenchment
* *Telstra* will consult with you and the *Telstra* *Unions* about redundancies as described in Section 6.

## When is my job redundant?

Your job may be redundant if:

* for operational, economic, technical or structural reasons, *Telstra*’s requirement for work of a particular kind has ceased or significantly reduced, or
* *Telstra* has decided that it will no longer carry out the function associated with your job or will no longer carry it out at your location.

## Support that Telstra offers

*Telstra* understands the importance of proper support where your job is redundant.

You can always talk with your manager or Human Resources about your redundancy. In addition, you can contact *Telstra*’s Employee Assistance Program (EAP), details of which are on the intranet.

# Individual retrenchment

If your job is redundant and *Telstra* has decided to retrench you, *Telstra* will tell you and the *Telstra* union entitled to represent you about the decision to retrench you, when it will occur and the reasons for it. *Telstra* will do this as soon as practicable after making the decision and before *Telstra* retrenches you.

# Group retrenchment

Sometimes *Telstra* may need to select people for retrenchment from a group of employees performing the same job.

If *Telstra* needs to do this, *Telstra* will tell the employees in the group and the *Telstra* union entitled to represent those employees about the proposed retrenchments, who is likely to be affected, when the retrenchments will occur and the reasons for them. *Telstra* will do this as soon as practicable after making the decision and before any retrenchments happen.

## Selection process

*Telstra* will fairly and objectively rank employees in the group, using merit-based criteria. *Telstra* will not consider anything, other than your ranking, when deciding who will be retrenched.

*Telstra* will ask for applications from volunteers within the group and consider any applications before selection is completed.

*Telstra* will tell you if you have been selected for retrenchment. This will happen between 7 and 21 days after you were originally told that you may be retrenched.

## Voluntary retrenchment

*Telstra* may consider, but does not have to accept, applications for voluntary redundancy. You must tell *Telstra* if you want a voluntary redundancy no later than 7 days after you were originally told that you may be retrenched.

# Site function closure

Sometimes *Telstra* may need to close a *site function* and retrench all employees at that site.

If *Telstra* needs to do this, *Telstra* will tell the employees working in the *site function* and the *Telstra* *Union* entitled to represent those employees about the proposed retrenchments, who is likely to be affected, when the retrenchments will occur and the reasons for them. *Telstra* will do this at least 6 weeks before the *site function* closes.

# What happens if Telstra decides to retrench you

If *Telstra* tells you that you have been selected for retrenchment or it has accepted your application for voluntary redundancy:

* your notice period will commence
* *Telstra* will provide you with your expected retrenchment date
* *Telstra* will place you into *Telstra*’s redeployment process for 4 weeks or, if it is a site function closure, for 6 weeks (see Redeployment below), and
* *Telstra* will give you an estimate of your redundancy entitlements and help you obtain an estimate of your superannuation benefits where possible.

You will have 7 days to:

* confer with your union or other representative
* unless your redundancy is because of a site function closure, consider lodging an appeal against your redundancy (see Redundancy Appeals below).

If *Telstra* is unable to redeploy you by the end of the redeployment period (and it is not extended by mutual agreement), *Telstra* will retrench you. *Telstra* will pay you:

* your retrenchment benefit (see Retrenchment Benefit below)
* any normal pay since your last pay day
* accrued but untaken annual leave
* accrued long service leave (provided you have at least 1 year’s continuous service), and
* pay in lieu of the balance (if any) of your notice period.

*Telstra* may, at its discretion, allow you to leave before the end of your redeployment period (but no less than 1 week after you are told that you have been selected for retrenchment). *Telstra* will usually only allow this if it is satisfied that there are unlikely to be any reasonable redeployment opportunities for you or if there are other special circumstances – for example, if you have found a new job outside *Telstra* and *Telstra* can release you before the end of your notice period having regard to business requirements.

# Redeployment

If your position is redundant, *Telstra* will assist you to try to find another job at *Telstra* or, if that is not possible, assist you to prepare for a career transition. You must participate in the *Telstra* redeployment process for 4 weeks or, if it is a *site function* closure, for 6 weeks. The redeployment/career transition service may include assistance with: finding another job within or outside *Telstra*, preparing job applications and interview techniques and transitioning to another employer or out of the workforce.

*Telstra* will provide reasonable retraining to a redundant employee in order for the employee to be redeployed to a suitable available position for which the employee can be reasonably retrained.

If you have not been redeployed at the end of the redeployment period, you will be retrenched unless you ask to extend the redeployment period for up to a further 4 weeks and *Telstra*, at its discretion, agrees to this. If you are still not redeployed at the end of the extended redeployment period, you will be retrenched and your retrenchment benefit will be reduced by the period you continued to be redeployed.

If *Telstra* offers you another job during the redeployment period, you can either choose to accept it (at the remuneration level offered for that role) or choose to be retrenched at the end of the redeployment period. Salary maintenance may apply to some employees, in limited circumstances (see Appendix D).

If you are redeployed to a position for a fixed term and there is no permanent position for you at the end of fixed term, you will be retrenched and remain entitled to retrenchment benefits at the rate for your redundant permanent position.

# Retrenchment Benefit

## How Telstra calculates your retrenchment benefit

Your retrenchment benefit is:

* 4 weeks’ pay for each completed year of continuous service up to 5 years
* 3 weeks’ pay for each subsequent completed year of continuous service, and
* a pro rata payment (based on 3 weeks’ pay for a completed year) for any completed months of continuous service since your last completed year of continuous service.

If you:

* are over 50, and
* have completed more than 5 years of continuous service,

*Telstra* will pay you an additional week’s pay for each completed year of continuous service after you turned 50 (and any pro rata payment for completed months will be based on 4 weeks’ pay for a completed year).

*Telstra* will pay a minimum benefit of 4 weeks’ pay and a maximum benefit of 80 weeks’ pay.

Section 12 explains how *Telstra* calculates your pay for the purposes of paying your retrenchment entitlements.

## Some special rules for certain types of employees

If you work part-time, *Telstra* will calculate your retrenchment benefit based on the weighted average of your full-time and part-time service, with a minimum of the part-time status as at your final day.

If you have been acting in a higher position for a continuous period of at least 12 months immediately before *Telstra* issued your notice of retrenchment, *Telstra* will calculate your retrenchment benefit based on your pay in the higher position.

If you have been paid a shift allowance in half or more of the pay periods in the 12 months immediately before *Telstra* gave you notice of retrenchment, *Telstra* will include the weekly average shift allowance over this period when calculating your retrenchment benefit.

*Telstra* may, at its discretion, include other allowances in the nature of salary when calculating your retrenchment benefit.

# Recognition of prior learning

You may apply to the *Telstra* RTO for recognition of prior learning (RPL) for a qualification or competency listed on the scope of its registration. *Telstra* will give you reasonable assistance to gain the recognition you are entitled to based on your prior learning. This assistance may extend beyond your date of retrenchment to ensure a reasonable period has been provided to attain appropriate recognition.

# Appeals

If you are selected for retrenchment, you may appeal your selection unless your redundancy arises because of a *site function* closure.

You must lodge an appeal within 7 days of being notified of your selection, setting out why you are appealing your selection. *Telstra* will only consider reasons set out in your appeal.

*Telstra* will review your appeal and give you an opportunity to have your say. How and when this occurs is up to *Telstra* (acting reasonably) and *Telstra* will not delay the appeal process if you fail to take up a reasonable opportunity to have your say.

The person dealing with the appeal must:

* not have been involved in the original decision
* make a decision within 10 business days of you lodging your appeal, and
* tell you what that decision is.

The decision will be either to confirm your selection or to set the selection aside. If it is set aside, your case will be sent back to the manager who selected you for redundancy to determine their decision again following any recommendations that are made.

During the appeal process:

* *Telstra* will not retrench you, and
* you must still participate in the redeployment process.

If you wish to dispute an appeal decision, you may use the dispute resolution process (see Section 6) which will start at Step 4.

# Transitional arrangements

This Section applies to redundancies notified after this *Agreement* commences. Redundancies notified prior to the commencement of this *Agreement* will continue to be dealt with under the provisions that previously applied.

Section 9: Telstra retail outlets

This Section applies to employees who work in a *Telstra* retail outlet. It replaces provisions elsewhere in this *Agreement* that deal with the same matters.

# Ordinary hours of work

## Full time employees

Your ordinary hours of work will be 73½ hours each fortnight.

## Part-time employees

If you are a part time employee you will be scheduled to work less than 73½ hours each fortnight. If you are a part time employee you will receive equivalent pay and conditions to a full-time employee on a pro rata basis.

## When *Telstra* requires you to work

Your ordinary hours of work will be worked between:

* 7.00 am to 9.30 pm, Monday to Friday
* 8.00 am to 5.30 pm, Saturday, and
* 8.00 am to 5.30 pm on Sunday and public holidays (see Section 7 for which days count as public holidays).

# Casual rate of pay

If *Telstra* employs you on a casual basis, you will be paid a minimum hourly rate as follows.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| From 1 October 2012 | $22.60 |
| From 1 October 2013 | $23.28 |
| From 1 October 2014 | $23.98 |

ou 1 October 2014.sonal leave and in liue These rates include a 20% loading in lieu of the matters set out in the casual employees provision in Section 3 and the equivalent provisions in this Section.

# Penalties

*Telstra* will pay you an additional payment for working hours on particular days, as follows:

| **If you work on a.....** | ***Telstra* will pay you...** |
| --- | --- |
| Saturday | an additional payment of 15% of your salary for all hours worked |
| Sunday | an additional payment of 50% of your salary for all hours worked |
| public holiday (including, to avoid doubt, Christmas Day) | an additional payment of 100% of your salary for all hours worked |

These penalties do not apply to Store Leaders.

**Public holidays**

If a public holiday falls on a weekend and a substitute public holiday is declared or gazetted, you will only be paid the additional public holiday payment on the substitute day.

# Meal allowance

*Telstra* will pay you a meal allowance if you are requested to work overtime that:

* extends beyond your next scheduled meal break (i.e. no greater than 5 hours after your previous break); and
* you were not notified the previous day or earlier of the requirement to work overtime.

Payment will be at the rate described in Section 11.

This provision does not apply to Store Leaders.

# Scheduling & rostering

*Telstra* will develop a schedule for your ordinary hours in accordance with the Telstra Retail Outlet Scheduling Policy and the following:

* you may be scheduled up to a maximum of 10 hours per day (excluding meal breaks)
* you will not be required to work a 10 hour day for more than 3 consecutive days
* if you work full-time, *Telstra* will not schedule you for less than 6 hours each day, unless your store is open for less than 6 hours on a particular day, and
* *Telstra* will not use split schedules within the span of ordinary hours.

When *Telstra* sets hours of work and rosters, customers’ needs and business requirements will be a significant consideration. However, *Telstra* will also consider personal circumstances of employees, including family/carer responsibilities and will make sure that outcomes are distributed fairly across the work group.

This provision does not apply to Store Leaders.

# 24 hour trading

Where a *Telstra* retail outlet trades for 24 hours in a day, *Telstra* may schedule you to work outside the usual span of ordinary hours. *Telstra* will pay you an additional payment for working hours outside the span of ordinary hours (and in place of overtime rates), as follows:

| **If you work outside the span on a....** | ***Telstra* will pay you...** |
| --- | --- |
| Monday to Friday | an additional payment of 30% of your salary for all hours worked outside the span |
| Saturday | an additional payment of 80% of your salary for all hours worked outside the span |
| Sunday or public holiday (including, to avoid doubt, Christmas Day) | an additional payment of 130% of your salary for all hours worked outside the span |

These additional payments do not apply to Store Leaders.

# Relocation to another Telstra retail outlet

*Telstra* may permanently or temporarily relocate you to another *Telstra* retail outlet that is no greater than one hour’s additional travel time (each way) from your place of residence. For the purpose of this clause your travel time will be measured by the actual mode of transport you use.

If *Telstra* relocates you to another *Telstra* retail outlet that is either:

* outside a 10km radius of your current store, or
* inside a 10km radius of your current store, but more than one hour’s additional travel time from your current store,

*Telstra* will pay you a daily allowance (for each day worked) of $20.00.

*Telstra* will not pay the allowance if:

* you are a casual employee
* the new location is less than 10km additional travel (each direction) from your place of residence
* you work at the new location for more than 3 months (the allowance will stop after the first 3 months), or
* you worked at the new location within the 3 months prior to the transfer and received the allowance at that time.

This provision does not apply to Store Leaders.

# Team meetings

*Telstra* may require you to attend team meetings before and/or after your rostered start/finish time, some or all of which may be outside the span of ordinary hours.

*Telstra* will pay you your ordinary rate of pay for attendance at team meetings during the span of ordinary hours and (unless you are an Exempt Employee) overtime for any time outside the span of ordinary hours.

This provision does not apply to Store Leaders.

Section 10: Log on arrangements

## Field-based employees - travel to worksites

A field based employee in the *Customer Field Workstream* may be supplied with a *Telstra* vehicle to enable them to do their job. If an employee is supplied with a *Telstra* vehicle they will be required to sign a Commuter Use Approval document concerning the vehicle's use, care and maintenance.

**Note 1:** If an employee currently has a *Telstra* vehicle under the Part Private Use Arrangement that existed before 1 March 1999, these arrangements continue to apply. Part Private Use is not available to other employees.

**Note 2:** An extract of the Operational Vehicles Policy setting out the business rules for Commuter Use Category Vehicle usage will be provided to Fair Work Australia upon lodgement of this *Agreement*. An employee supplied with a *Telstra* vehicle is required to commence and cease work at a customer's premises in accordance with this Section.

**Start of day procedures - first job received on the day**

These procedures apply where an employee receives their first job of the day by logging on to an automated dispatch terminal, where one is provided, or by other means, e.g. telephone/electronic. The procedures in this clause do not apply to an employee who receives their first job of the day the previous evening.

Living within their work area:

* Where an employee lives within their work area they are required to commence to log on no later than 30 minutes before their "on site" start time.
* After logging on and receiving their first job they will commence travel to their first job. They will travel without unnecessary delay. Where it takes 30 minutes or less for the employee to log on and travel to their first job, they are required to be on site at their start time.
* The 30 minutes log on and travel time described above does not constitute paid work.
* "Work area" means the geographical area in which an employee is normally expected to work. The geographical work area is determined by the volume of work undertaken by a team member under a team leader. This work area can be described by a number of telephone exchanges. Employees are allocated to a work area and these work areas will be the points of reference to calculate any arrangements contemplated in the provisions below about “Transfer to another work area”.

**Start of day procedures - first job received the night before**

These procedures apply where an employee receives their first job of the day by an automated dispatch terminal, where one is provided, or by other means, e.g. telephone/electronic, the night before the following working day.

Living within their work area:

* Where the employee lives within their work area they are required to travel up to 30 minutes in their own time in order to get on site to commence their first job at their start time.
* The 30 minutes travel time described above does not constitute paid work.
* Where travel to the first job will exceed 30 minutes the employee should make arrangements with their supervisor/manager to either:
  + travel any time in excess of 30 minutes in ordinary work time; or
  + take time off in lieu equivalent to the time in excess of the 30 minutes; or
  + be paid overtime at the appropriate rate for travel time in excess of 30 minutes.
* "Work area" means the geographical area in which an employee is normally expected to work. The geographical work area is determined by the volume of work undertaken by a team member under a team leader. This work area can be described by a number of telephone exchanges. Employees are allocated to a work area and these work areas will be the points of reference to calculate any arrangements contemplated in the provisions below about “Transfer to another work area”.

**Where an employee lives outside their work area**

Where an employee lives outside their work area, time spent travelling between their home and the boundary of the work area whether going to or returning from work, will also be deemed as unpaid work in addition to the unpaid 30 minutes travel time described in the start of day procedures above.

**Where an employee is required to travel to another work area**

Where an employee is required to start work in another work area, they will not be required to travel in their own time for a period greater than that described in the provisions above: “Where an employee lives outside their work area”.

# End of day procedures

Employees to whom the above provisions apply will be expected to travel for the same time period (unpaid) described above in order to return home at the end of each day. Where travel will exceed this travel time the employee should contact their supervisor/Work Management Centre as necessary due to local circumstances, to seek direction on whether they should leave early or overtime should be worked.

# Transfer to another work area

In the case of permanent transfer to another work area, the appropriate relocation policy, as varied from time to time, will apply.

**Return of motor vehicles**

During any industrial dispute involving employees covered by this *Agreement*, if so directed, an employee must deliver his/her *Telstra* provided vehicle to a place nominated by *Telstra*, and provide the keys of that vehicle to a person nominated by *Telstra*.

Section 11: Allowances

# All employees

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Allowance** | **You are eligible if:** | **You will be paid:** |
| Higher duties allowance | See provision below | See provision below |
| Temporary shift allowance | See Section 4 | An allowance of 5% of your pay (see Section 12 for how this is calculated), payable on a pro rata basis for the time you are receiving the allowance. |
| Height allowance | *Telstra* requires you to work on a tower, mast, guy-rope or telecommunications structure on the external face or parapet of a building, at a height of 15 metres or more for more than 2 hours in a day | |  |  | | --- | --- | | Height | Rate per day | | 15m <45m | $6.75 | | 45m <90m | $15.40 | | 90m <150m | $26.40 | | 150m and > | $38.50 | |

# Higher Duties Allowance

### Eligibility

If *Telstra* requires you to perform work of a higher classified role on a temporary basis (generally not longer than 12 months), you will be eligible to receive a higher duties allowance as follows:

If you are a *Job Family Employee* you must perform some or all of the work of a higher classified role for a period of at least 4 weeks to qualify for a higher duties allowance.

If you are a *Workstream Employee* you must perform some or all of the work of a higher classified role for a period of:

* one day, if the higher classified role has a minimum salary less than that set out in the table below
* one week, if the higher classified role has a minimum salary of the amount set out in the table below or more.

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Commencement Date - 30 June 2013** | **1 July 2013 – 30 Sept 2013** | **1 Oct 2013 – 30 June 2014** | **1 July 2014 – 30 Sept 2014** | **1 Oct 2014 – 30 June 2015** | **From 1 July 2015** |
| $81,691 | $90,365 | $93,076 | $93,309 | $96,109 | $96,590 |

### Payment

If you are a *Job Family Employee*, *Telstra* will determine the amount of the allowance, taking into account the remuneration of your normal job, the remuneration of the higher classified job, and the percentage of tasks of the higher classified role that you will undertake.

If you are a *Workstream Employee*, the amount of the higher duties allowance will be:

* if you are performing all of the work of the higher classified job, the difference between your actual salary and the minimum salary for the higher classified role
* if you are performing some (but not all) of the work of the higher classified job, *Telstra* will set the amount of the allowance. If the period of performing higher duties extends beyond 12 months, the allowance will be based on the difference between your actual salary and the minimum salary for the higher classified job.

*Telstra* will consider re-classifying a role to a higher level where:

* an employee has performed work at the higher level for a period of at least 12 months, and this is not due to covering periods of extended leave, for example, parental leave, or
* an employee is frequently required to work at a higher level.

Higher duties allowance is regarded as salary for all intents and purposes other than payment during long service leave and calculation of severance payment, which will be at ordinary salary where the higher duties allowance has been paid for periods of less than 12 months. Where a higher duties allowance has been paid for periods of at least 12 months, payment during long service leave and calculation of severance payment would be based on salary including the allowance.

# Workstream employees only

If you are a *Workstream Employee* you may be eligible to receive an allowance in certain circumstances as follows:

| **Allowance** | **You are eligible if:** | **You will be paid:** |
| --- | --- | --- |
| First aid allowance | you are a *Telstra* nominated first aid officer | $9.01 each week  *Telstra* will also pay for your training and certification to St John’s Ambulance Senior First Aid standard or equivalent |
| Linguistic allowance | *Telstra* directs you, as part of your work, to translate from one language to another or communicate information to, or translate signs made by, a disabled person | $671.11 each year, while you are directed to do this work |
| Meal allowance | *Telstra* requires you to work overtime that is:   * continuous with ordinary hours and you take an unpaid break (before or after the end of your ordinary hours), or * on Saturday after 2.00pm and you take an unpaid meal break, or * on Sunday or Public Holiday extending beyond an unpaid meal break.   You will not be eligible if:   * you perform overtime prior to normal work and you are able to take a paid meal break during normal work, or * you are receiving Travel Cost Allowance. | $16.78 each occasion |
| Country employees meal allowance | * your normal work location is in the country, * you normally return home for lunch between the hours of 12.00 noon and 2.00pm, are sent away from your usual work location without notice prior to leaving home and without an opportunity of returning home to arrange lunch, and * you are not within 6.4kms of your usual work location between these hours   Eligibility for a normal meal allowance continues to apply.  If you are receiving Travel Cost Allowance you will not be eligible for this allowance. | $13.03 each occasion (limit of one payment per day) |

Section 12: Miscellaneous provisions

# Calculation of benefits under this Agreement

These rules apply to the calculation of salary related benefits under this *Agreement* (including severance payments, superannuation and leave entitlements):

## Prior to 1 July 2013

If you are a *Job Family Employee* all salary related benefits, except retrenchment, will be calculated by reference to your *Fixed Remuneration* not including Telstra superannuation contribution. Retrenchment benefits will be calculated by reference to your *Fixed Remuneration* including Telstra superannuation contribution.

If you are a *Workstream Employee* all salary related benefits will be calculated by reference to your Actual Salary. This means your Company Rate (plus in the case of employees previously employed on an employee collective agreement any pay increase received in October 2011). If *Telstra* pays you a *Grandfathered Allowance* this is also included in your Actual Salary for these purposes.

## From 1 July 2013 for all employees

All salary related benefits, except retrenchment, will be calculated by reference to your *Fixed Remuneration* not including Telstra superannuation contribution. If *Telstra* pays you a *Grandfathered Allowance* your salary related benefits, except retrenchment, will be calculated by reference to your *Fixed Remuneration* not including Telstra superannuation contribution but including your *Grandfathered Allowance*.

Retrenchment benefits will be calculated by reference to your *Fixed Remuneration* including Telstra superannuation contribution. If *Telstra* pays you a *Grandfathered Allowance*, it will also include this when calculating retrenchment benefits.

# Exempt Employees

The following groups of employees are exempt from conditions where it is noted throughout this Agreement.

## Workstream Employees

Employees who are engaged in the *Support Workstream*, *Technical Professional Workstream*, *Customer Field Workstream* or *Technical Workstream* at Band 9 or above, who are not Technical Specialists.

Employees in the *Support Workstream* or *Customer Sales and Service Workstream* whose Actual Salary exceeds the following:

|  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Commencement Date - 30 June 2013** | **1 July 2013 – 30 Sept 2013** | **1 Oct 2013 – 30 June 2014** | **1 July 2014 – 30 Sept 2014** | **1 Oct 2014 – 30 June 2015** | **From 1 July 2015** |
| $81,691 | $90,365 | $93,076 | $93,309 | $96,109 | $96,590 |

## Job Family Employees

Employees whose Fixed Remuneration exceeds the following:

|  | **Commencement Date - 30 June 2013** | **1 July 2013 – 30 Sept 2013** | **1 Oct 2013 – 30 June 2014** | **1 July 2014 – 30 Sept 2014** | **1 Oct 2014 – 30 June 2015** | **From 1 July 2015** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Customer Support (Technical) |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| *People Manager* roles | $81,755 | $81,960 | $84,419 | $84,631 | $87,170 | $87,606 |
| Customer Support (Non-Technical) | $81,755 | $81,960 | $84,419 | $84,631 | $87,170 | $87,606 |
| Professional Technical Services |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| *Individual Contributor* roles  *People Manager* roles | $94,277  $81,755 | $94,513  $81,960 | $97,349  $84,419 | $97,593  $84,631 | $100,521  $87,170 | $101,024  $87,606 |
| Corporate Support Services | $81,755 | $81,960 | $84,419 | $84,631 | $87,170 | $87,606 |
| Sales (Office or Field Based) | $81,755 | $81,960 | $84,419 | $84,631 | $87,170 | $87,606 |

# Telstra policies

The application of this *Agreement* is supported by Telstra policies. This *Agreement* prevails over Telstra policies to the extent of any inconsistency.

Whilst Telstra policies are not incorporated as terms of this Agreement, Telstra will consult with employees and unions about any changes to Telstra policy which may have a demonstrable effect on employees’ pay and conditions.

# Essential customer servicing

These provisions do not apply to *Exempt Employee*s.

If you are a Sales (Field Based) *Job Family Employee* you will be ineligible to receive payment for the allowances referred to in the table below. However, the remainder of the essential customer servicing provisions will apply, unless you are an *Exempt Employee.*

*Telstra* may schedule you to be available to work outside ordinary hours. Your manager will decide whether to schedule you for the purposes of these provisions, having regard to business needs and your ability to be at a worksite (or remotely access a worksite).

You may be eligible to receive an allowance in certain circumstances if your manager schedules you under these provisions, as follows:

| **Allowance** | **You are eligible if:** | **You will be paid:** |
| --- | --- | --- |
| On call | *Telstra* requires you to remain contactable and available within a reasonable time to return to work | $9.47 each night  $21.87 each day and night |
| Emergent call | *Telstra* requires you to be available and ready to work within 30 minutes | $18.94 each night  $43.57 each day and night |
| Immediate call | *Telstra* requires you to remain at home and be ready for immediate recall to work | $8.01 each hour |

In addition, *Telstra* will pay you at overtime rates for any time worked. Overtime rates are set out in Section 4.*Telstra* will not pay you overtime or any allowance if you cannot or do not respond to a call for duty to the required degree of readiness.

If you perform work at home, the minimum payment will be 1 hour. If you choose to go to a worksite and you could have performed the work at home, *Telstra* will only pay you as if you had worked at home.

If *Telstra* requires you to go to a worksite or a customer’s premises, you will be paid for actual hours worked including travel time. If you are a *Workstream Employee* this will be subject to a minimum payment of 3 hours. In this case, if you are required to attend more than once, the minimum overtime payment will (subject to the minimum payment) not exceed the overtime payment that you would have received had you remained on duty for the entire time. This does not apply to work covered by the emergency work provisions below.

If you are a *Workstream Employee*, when overtime attendance not continuous with ordinary work involves work both before and after midnight, the minimum payment for the whole of the attendance will be at least equal to the minimum payment applicable to one day. Where a higher overtime rate applies on one of the days, the minimum payment will be calculated at the higher rate.

# Excess Travel Time

These provisions do not apply if you are a *Job Family Employee* or an *Exempt Employee* (see Section 12).

## Eligibility

You are eligible for excess travel time payment in accordance with these provisions if:

* you work in a part of the business where log on and travel arrangements do not apply, and
* you are required to travel or work away from your normal designated day by day location, and
* you are not able to travel within your ordinary hours of work, and
* the time in excess ofyour usual hours of work or your normal travelling time to and from your normal place of work or designated location is more than:
  + 30 minutes in any day; or
  + 2½ hours in any fortnightly pay period.

In these circumstances, calculation of excess travel time payment is calculated by subtracting the travelling time to the usual work location from travelling time to the temporary work location.

Payment will not be made for more than 5 hours in any one day.

Calculation of travelling time will be based on the type of transport chosen and used by the employee. This mode should be the most effective means, with consideration given to the excess travel time and cost incurred.

The eligibility rules for excess travel time at a temporary location are set out in *Telstra* policy.

## Payment

*Telstra* will pay you at your normal ordinary hours pay rate from Monday to Saturday and at 150% of that rate on Sundays and public holidays.

# Emergency work

Telstra may require an employee to perform work beyond their ordinary hours in emergency situations.

If Telstra does not provide notice of the requirement to perform emergency work to the employee during ordinary work hours, Telstra will pay employees at the rate of 200%, or on a public holiday at the rate of 300%. These rates are the total rates of pay for emergency work and apply in place of normal ordinary hours, overtime and/or public holiday rates. For this purpose, work includes necessary travel time to and from work. A minimum payment of 3 hours will apply for *Workstream Employees*.

Emergency work does not apply where Telstra changes the time when you start your ordinary hours work to meet an emergency.

The Rest Relief provisions in Section 4 do not apply in emergency situations, unless you work more than 3 hours. However, Telstra may decide (for health reasons) that an employee who has performed emergency work is not required to work ordinary hours without loss of pay, provided this period isn’t longer than the number of hours of emergency work performed, and does not extend into a second ordinary hours period of work.

# Working in remote localities

Working in remote localities will continue to be governed by Telstra policy. However, Telstra agrees that these arrangements will be no less generous than those in the Telstra (Remote Locality) Award 2002.

# Working at sea

Schedule D of the Telstra Enterprise Agreement 2010-2012 is incorporated as a term of this *Agreement*.

Dictionary

The Dictionary sets out the meanings of certain words or phrases used in this *Agreement*. You can identify a word or phrase that has a dictionary definition as it will be in italics.

| Word/phrase | Meaning |
| --- | --- |
| Actual Salary | The salary you actually receive. For employees who receive a *Grandfathered Allowance* it includes that allowance. |
| Agreement | Telstra Enterprise Agreement 2012-2015 |
| AWA | Australian Workplace Agreement. *AWAs* are individual employment agreements that *Telstra* entered into with various employees prior to 28 March 2008. |
| Band | Where it relates to *Workstream Employees*, Band refers to the level of a job within the relevant Workstream.  Where it relates to *Job Family Employees*, Band refers to the level that the job is classified in accordance with *Telstra*’s classification system and *Telstra* Policy for *Job Family Employees*. The highest classification level covered by this *Agreement* is Band 2 whilst the entry classification level is Band 4ii. The system is based on the Hay system of job evaluation. |
| Commencement Date | The date falling 7 days after Fair Work Australia approves the *Agreement.* |
| Company Rate | For *Workstream Employees*, the annual rate of pay for jobs within a Band at any particular time. This definition does not apply after 1 July 2013. |
| Continuous shiftworker | An employee who:   * is a 7 day shiftworker, and * is rostered to and regularly works shift on Sundays and public holidays. |
| Corporate Support Services | Jobs in this family are predominantly occupied in the delivery and administration of a broad range of human resources, public relations, accounting, marketing, procurement, administration and  other professional and semi-professional services to ensure the related strategies, programs, processes in the business are aligned to corporate goals. |
| Core Jobs | Job descriptions that underpin the classification of *Workstream* jobs. These have been graded and placed into *Bands* by the Telstra Job Evaluation and Classification System using agreed job descriptions. Core Jobs align particular job duties with *Bands* for the life of this Agreement, are subject to a review (see Appendix D), and guide evaluators in determining the appropriate *Band* for new or substantially altered jobs. |
| Customer Field Workstream (CFW) | Employees engaged in Customer Access Network (CAN) construction and/or in the end to end installation, operation, maintenance and repair of all services for customers and/or in the supervision and/or direct operational support of such employees and the testers in the service assurance call centres. |
| Customer Sales and Service Workstream (CSSW) | Employees engaged principally in: the sale of products and services; managing of enquiries for *Telstra* customers; fault reporting – who are not covered in the Customer Field Workstream or Technical Workstream; telesales; billing and credit management; and the direct supervision and direct support of employees employed in these functions. |
| Customer Support (Non-Technical) | Jobs in this family are predominantly occupied in managing or undertaking customer enquiries typically relating to billing, scheduling of network faults, provisioning/order management, credit management, complaints management or directly in support of the field workforce. |
| Customer Support (Technical) | Jobs in this family include managing or undertaking activities such as network construction, maintenance, operation, performance monitoring and equipment installation into the network or customer premises. Jobs also include fault identification, isolation, testing and/or repair, basic design within existing infrastructure, product support and advice to other employees that is of a technical nature.  Employees are expected to apply practical skills and knowledge to the technical aspects of Telecommunication and Information Technology. The work is focused, either directly or in coaching others, on applying practical technical know-how and judgement within a specific discipline or area of technical work to undertake job tasks. |
| Eligible casual employee | An employee who has at least 12 months of continuous service with *Telstra* and who has a reasonable expectation of further employment with *Telstra*. |
| Exempt Employee | An employee who meets the criteria set out in Section 12 of this *Agreement*. |
| Fixed Remuneration | A component of remuneration which includes an employee’s base salary, annual leave loading and *Telstra*’s contribution (or notional contribution) to superannuation. |
| Grandfathered Allowance | An annualised allowance which is paid fortnightly and calculated as the difference between the Company Rate or minimum salary for an employee’s job and the employee’s Actual Salary. |
| Individual Contributor role | Individual contributor roles are those where the majority of duties are of an operational, specialised or technical nature as opposed to managing people. |
| ITEA | Individual Transitional Employment Agreement. *ITEAs* are individual employment agreements that *Telstra* entered into with various employees between 28 March 2008 and 31 December 2009. |
| Job Family Employee | You are a *Job Family Employee* if you are not a *Workstream Employee.* |
| Parties | *Telstra*, the *Telstra Unions* and the employees covered by the *Agreement*. |
| People Manager | People manager roles are those which involve duties in the management of employees, which (among other things) would typically involve conducting formal performance reviews, and approving timesheets and leave applications. |
| Performance Year | The period from 1 July in one year through to 30 June in the next year. |
| Professional Technical Services | Jobs in this family are predominantly occupied in the design and delivery of products and networks, working to design and implement new systems, products, network infrastructure or integrating existing systems or products. Incumbents will typically have tertiary technical qualifications or relevant deep technical experience, enabling the application of theoretical principles in solving complex and novel problems. |
| Remuneration Summary | A document provided separately to an employee from time to time setting out the employee’s remuneration. Your *Remuneration Summary* does not form part of this *Agreement*. |
| Sales | Jobs in this family are predominantly occupied in the selling process, in active selling roles or supervising those that are in active selling jobs. These jobs will be remunerated through *Fixed Remuneration* and commission/incentive payments based on sales/performance.  Field Based: those employees not operating predominantly from a *Telstra* office based location (i.e. employees will have frequent on location client visits).  Office Based: those employees operating predominantly from a *Telstra* office based location. |
| Site Function | Work that is treated by *Telstra* as a distinct and discrete activity at a discrete geographical location. |
| Support Workstream (SW) | Employees engaged in work in Australia that is not in the Technical Workstream, Customer Field Workstream, Technology Professional Workstream or the Customer Sales and Service Workstream. |
| Technical Workstream (TW) | Employees engaged in applying practical skills and knowledge to the technical aspects of voice, data, video and information technology and those engaged in the direct supervision of these employees. The work is focused on applying, either directly or in coaching others, technical know-how to solve problems around technical practices. It requires a suitable practical background. The exercise of technical judgement is required within a specific discipline or area of technical work. |
| Technology Professional Workstream (TPW) | Employees engaged in applying theoretical skills and knowledge to voice, data, video and information technologies and related architecture and those engaged in the direct supervision of these employees. The work is focused on applying, either directly or in coaching others, first principles to solve problems of a conceptual  or novel nature in relation to the above technologies and architecture. It is characterised by longer term planning horizons. The work is undertaken within higher degrees of autonomy in determining the conceptual approach. |
| Telstra | Telstra Corporation Limited (ABN 33 051 775 556) |
| Telstra Executive Team | The group of senior managers who are responsible for the strategic leadership of *Telstra*, holding positions that are classified higher than Band 1. |
| Telstra Job Evaluation and Classification System | The grading system that will apply to all jobs of *Workstream Employees*. It will involve the agreed *Telstra* Core Job Descriptions, as well as a system to grade jobs from scratch using a new job description. The system is based on the Hay system of job evaluation. |
| Telstra Unions | * Association of Professional Engineers, Scientists and Managers Australia (APESMA) * Communication, Electrical and Plumbing Union of Australia (CEPU) * Community and Public Sector Union (CPSU) |
| Workstream | A defined group of employees working in jobs which are operationally and organisationally associated within *Telstra*. |
| Workstream Employee | You are a *Workstream Employee* if:   * just before the *Commencement Date*, you were employed on Category 1 of the *Telstra* Enterprise *Agreement* 2010-2012 * just before the *Commencement Date*, you were employed on Part A of an *Employee Collective Agreement* * just before the *Commencement Date*, you were employed on the *REACH Agreement* * your employment started on or after the *Commencement Date* and you perform work in the *Customer Field Workstream* or *Technical Workstream* and you elect to be a *Workstream Employee* * you terminate an *AWA* or *ITEA* which had expired prior to 24 September 2010, you did not work in a retail outlet at that date and you elect to be a *Workstream Employee* * you perform work which would fall under the *Customer Field Workstream* or *Technical Workstream* were you a *Workstream Employee*, you terminate an *AWA* or *ITEA* which applied to you and you elect to be a *Workstream Employee*. |
| You | Employees to whom this agreement applies. Sometimes, depending on the context, it may mean a more limited group of these employees. |

Appendix A: Pay for Job Family Employees

# Pay increases

*Telstra* will guarantee an overall pay pool that will be distributed on an individual basis, as outlined in the table below. Your manager will review your *Fixed Remuneration* each year in line with this pay pool and your actual increase will depend on your individual performance and current remuneration. *Telstra* will set out any change to your pay in a new *Remuneration Summary*; any change is at *Telstra*’s discretion. You will be notified of any change to your pay in around September each year and increases will apply from 1 October each year.

Your manager will have given you a letter in the first half of September 2012, which sets out any pay increase for the 1 July 2011-30 June 2012 performance year. Your new *Fixed Remuneration* will apply from 1 October 2012.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Performance year** | **Guaranteed pay pool** | **Increases effective** |
| 1 July 2011-30 June 2012 | 3.5% | 1 October 2012 |
| 1 July 2012-30 June 2013 | 3% | 1 October 2013 |
| 1 July 2013-30 June 2014 | 3% | 1 October 2014 |

In addition, *Telstra* will increase your *Fixed Remuneration* as follows:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Date** | **Increase** |
| 1 July 2013 | 0.25% |
| 1 July 2014 | 0.25% |
| 1 July 2015 | 0.5% |

# How the pay pool is calculated and distributed

The pay pool for 1 October 2012 has already been calculated and distributed. As outlined above, your manager will have given you a letter in the first half of September 2012, which sets out any pay increase for the 1 July 2011-30 June 2012 performance year.

The following will apply for the 1 October 2013 and 1 October 2014 increases:

* *Telstra* is committed to ensuring that the remuneration review process is transparent and understood by you.
* *Telstra* will calculate the overall pay pool for *Job Family Employees* by totalling the *Fixed Remuneration* of all *Job Family Employees* and multiplying it by the percentage set out in the above table.
* *Telstra* will publish on the intranet during the annual review period each year a pay increase matrix which guides managers on how the pay pool should be distributed. The matrix will set out guidance on the % increase that managers should apply, having regard to your current pay and your performance rating.
* Your manager will be allocated a remuneration increase budget based on the overall pay pool, the pay increase matrix and the distribution of performance ratings and current remuneration in your manager’s team. While your actual pay increase will be set by your manager, *Telstra* expects managers broadly to follow the guidance in the pay increase matrix.
* Before publishing the final matrix, *Telstra* will consult about the matrix with the *Telstra Unions* (see Section 6).
* Your manager will notify you of your performance rating and the outcome of your remuneration review in September each year. If you are unhappy with your rating or remuneration review, you can ask for either (or both) to be reviewed under *Telstra’s* internal resolution process (which includes an independent review as its final stage).
* Following the end of the remuneration review period (in around October each year) *Telstra* will provide the *Telstra Unions* with a summary of the distribution of performance ratings and the way in which the pay pool was distributed.

# New employees and newly promoted employees

If you start employment or are promoted into a new role between 1 July and 30 September in any year you may not receive a pay increase on 1 October. Your remuneration will have been set at a level that takes account of the 1 October pay increase and, in the case of promotions, your performance in the previous year.

# Variable Remuneration

*Telstra* also pays most *Job Family Employees* variable remuneration, which is a portion of your pay linked to performance. Variable remuneration is determined in accordance with rules set by *Telstra* from time to time and is at *Telstra*’s discretion. Variable remuneration is not governed by this *Agreement*. However, you will continue to receive your current variable remuneration after the *Commencement Date* – as set out in your *Remuneration Summary*.

# Minimum rates

The following table sets out the minimum salary rate for each Job Family and *Band*. These rates are derived from the pay rates set out in the awards that cover Telstra employees (see Appendix E). These rates are included in the *Agreement* to ensure that it passes the “better off overall test” under the Fair Work Act 2009.

| **Band** | **Customer Support (Technical) Job Family** | **Customer Support (Non-Technical) Job Family** | **Professional Technical Services Job Family** | **Corporate Support Services Job Family** | **Sales Job Family** | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Office based** | **Field based** |
| 2 | $83,850 | $80,560 | $85,050 | $83,580 | $65,000 | $69,700 |
| 3i | $73,030 | $62,570 | $74,590 | $67,530 | $58,200 | $58,200 |
| 3ii | $52,020 | $47,070 | $51,010 | $48,900 | $41,300 | $41,300 |
| 4i | $44,040 | $38,300 | N/A | $39,090 | $37,850 | N/A |
| 4ii | $35,050 | $35,050 | N/A | $35,050 | N/A | N/A |
|

Appendix B – Transition to Fixed Remuneration

All *Workstream Employees* will move to a fixed remuneration structure in July 2013.

*Telstra* will set a *Fixed Remuneration* rate for each employee, which will apply from 1 July 2013, using the following formula:

Your base salary as at 1 July 2013

+

Your *Telstra* superannuation contribution as at 1 July 2013

+

An amount representing annual leave loading (see below).

If you are a member of an Accumulation Fund, the *Telstra* superannuation contribution will be the actual contribution.

If you are a member of a Defined Benefit Fund, the *Telstra* superannuation contribution will be the notional contribution.

If you receive a grandfathered allowance, it will not be included in your new *Fixed Remuneration*. However, you will continue to receive the allowance, on top of your new *Fixed Remuneration*, from 1 July 2013.

## Annual leave loading

This amount will be based on 17.5% of base salary subject to a maximum payment of the equivalent of the *Australian Bureau of Statistics Male Average Weekly Total Earnings f*or the September 2012 quarter.

For all employees except *continuous shiftworkers* the calculation will be 0.01342, which reflects 17.5% on 4 weeks annual leave.

For *continuous shiftworkers* the calculation will be 0.01678, which reflects 17.5% on 5 weeks annual leave.

# Process

The *Parties* are committed to a transparent process that enables employees fully to understand the transition to a *Fixed Remuneration* structure.

No later than 31 May 2013, *Telstra* will give each *Workstream Employee* a summary setting out what their new *Fixed Remuneration* will be from 1 July 2013 and how it was calculated (including clearly setting out each of the amounts in the formula above).

*Telstra* will ensure that there is a process for employees and their representatives to ask questions about the fixed remuneration calculation. Any disputes will be processed under the dispute resolution process (see Section 6).

Appendix C: Pay for Workstream Employees

# Pay increases

*Telstra* will increase your pay as follows:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Date from which increase applies** | **Increase** | **What does this mean for my pay?** |
| 1 October 2012 | 3.5% | You will move to at least the minimum salary rate in the table below. If applying the increase to your current base salary (including any 2011 increase) would result in a figure higher than this, you will move to that higher salary. |
| 1 October 2013 | 3% | You will move to the minimum Fixed Remuneration in the table below. If applying the increase to your Fixed Remuneration immediately before the increase date would result in a figure higher than this, you will move to that higher Fixed Remuneration. |
| 1 October 2014 | 3% |

.

In addition, *Telstra* will increase your *Fixed Remuneration* as follows:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Date** | **Increase** |
| 1 July 2013 | 0.25% |
| 1 July 2014 | 0.25% |
| 1 July 2015 | 0.5% |

# Performance bonuses

If you receive an annual performance rating of Significantly Exceeds Expectations (SE) or Exceeds Expectations (EE), *Telstra* will pay you a bonus (calculated as a percentage of your *Fixed Remuneration*, or for the 2012 payment, your Company Rate including any 2011 increase – in each case as at 30 June in the relevant performance year) as follows:

|  | Exceeds Expectations (EE) | Significantly Exceeds Expectations (SE) |
| --- | --- | --- |
| In each performance year:  1 July 2011 – 30 June 2012,  1 July 2012 – 30 June 2013 and 1 July 2013 – 1 July 2014 | 1% | 2% |

*Telstra* will pay any performance bonus by the October following the end of the performance year, providing you still remain employed at that date. It does not form part of your salary.

# Minimum rates

The following minimum salary rates (which include a 2.37% increase for former EA Category 1 employees) apply to *Workstream Employees* from 1 October 2012:

| **Band** | **CSSW** | **SW** | **TW** | **TPW** | **CFW** |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
|
| **1** | $43,397 | $44,380 | $43,456 | N/A | $43,456 |
| **2** | $45,566 | $47,927 | $52,393 | N/A | $52,393 |
| **3** | $48,459 | $49,746 | $56,256 | N/A | $56,256 |
| **4** | $49,904 | $52,182 | $61,442 | N/A | $61,442 |
| **5** | $52,075 | $56,557 | $69,580 | N/A | $69,580 |
| **6** | $63,649 | $62,408 | $72,656 | N/A | $72,656 |
| **7** | $69,435 | $68,449 | $75,803 | N/A | $75,803 |
| **8** | $75,220 | $76,171 | $83,785 | $83,785 | $83,785 |
| **9** | N/A | $83,723 | $94,205 | $94,205 | $90,487 |
| **10** | N/A | $97,104 | $101,071 | $112,830 | $95,752 |
| **11** | N/A | $102,300 | N/A | $118,617 | N/A |
| **12** | N/A | N/A | N/A | $120,206 | N/A |

Following the conversion of all *Workstream Employees* to a *Fixed Remuneration* structure on 1 July 2013, the following minimum *Fixed Remuneration* amounts will apply:

Note: The figures in the tables below represent minimum *Fixed Remuneration* amounts, based on the minimum Telstra superannuation contribution. Your actual *Fixed Remuneration* may be higher – including if you currently receive more than the minimum superannuation contribution.

Telstra will tell you, in advance of 1 July 2013, what your actual *Fixed Remuneration* will be from 1 July 2013 – see Appendix B which sets out this process.

| **1 July 2013 – 30 September 2013:** | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Band** | **CSSW** | **SW** | **TW** | **TPW** | **CFW** |
|
| **1** | $47,994 | $49,081 | $48,059 | N/A | $48,059 |
| **2** | $50,393 | $53,004 | $57,943 | N/A | $57,943 |
| **3** | $53,592 | $55,016 | $62,215 | N/A | $62,215 |
| **4** | $55,190 | $57,710 | $67,950 | N/A | $67,950 |
| **5** | $57,591 | $62,548 | $76,950 | N/A | $76,950 |
| **6** | $70,391 | $69,019 | $80,352 | N/A | $80,352 |
| **7** | $76,790 | $75,700 | $83,833 | N/A | $83,833 |
| **8** | $83,188 | $84,240 | $92,660 | $92,660 | $92,660 |
| **9** | N/A | $92,591 | $104,164 | $104,164 | $100,072 |
| **10** | N/A | $107,332 | $111,665 | $124,512 | $105,854 |
| **11** | N/A | $113,008 | N/A | $130,834 | N/A |
| **12** | N/A | N/A | N/A | $132,570 | N/A |

| **1 October 2013 – 30 June 2014:** | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Band** | **CSSW** | **SW** | **TW** | **TPW** | **CFW** |
|
| **1** | $49,434 | $50,554 | $49,501 | N/A | $49,501 |
| **2** | $51,905 | $54,595 | $59,682 | N/A | $59,682 |
| **3** | $55,200 | $56,667 | $64,082 | N/A | $64,082 |
| **4** | $56,846 | $59,442 | $69,989 | N/A | $69,989 |
| **5** | $59,319 | $64,425 | $79,259 | N/A | $79,259 |
| **6** | $72,503 | $71,090 | $82,763 | N/A | $82,763 |
| **7** | $79,094 | $77,971 | $86,348 | N/A | $86,348 |
| **8** | $85,684 | $86,768 | $95,440 | $95,440 | $95,440 |
| **9** | N/A | $95,369 | $107,289 | $107,289 | $103,075 |
| **10** | N/A | $110,552 | $115,015 | $128,248 | $109,030 |
| **11** | N/A | $116,399 | N/A | $134,760 | N/A |
| **12** | N/A | N/A | N/A | $136,548 | N/A |

| **1 July 2014 – 30 September 2014:** | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Band** | **CSSW** | **SW** | **TW** | **TPW** | **CFW** |
|
| **1** | $49,558 | $50,681 | $49,625 | N/A | $49,625 |
| **2** | $52,035 | $54,732 | $59,832 | N/A | $59,832 |
| **3** | $55,338 | $56,809 | $64,243 | N/A | $64,243 |
| **4** | $56,989 | $59,591 | $70,164 | N/A | $70,164 |
| **5** | $59,468 | $64,587 | $79,458 | N/A | $79,458 |
| **6** | $72,685 | $71,268 | $82,970 | N/A | $82,970 |
| **7** | $79,292 | $78,166 | $86,564 | N/A | $86,564 |
| **8** | $85,899 | $86,985 | $95,679 | $95,679 | $95,679 |
| **9** | N/A | $95,608 | $107,558 | $107,558 | $103,333 |
| **10** | N/A | $110,829 | $115,303 | $128,569 | $109,303 |
| **11** | N/A | $116,690 | N/A | $135,097 | N/A |
| **12** | N/A | N/A | N/A | $136,890 | N/A |

| **1 October 2014 – 30 June 2015:** | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Band** | **CSSW** | **SW** | **TW** | **TPW** | **CFW** |
|
| **1** | $51,045 | $52,202 | $51,114 | N/A | $51,114 |
| **2** | $53,597 | $56,374 | $61,627 | N/A | $61,627 |
| **3** | $56,999 | $58,514 | $66,171 | N/A | $66,171 |
| **4** | $58,699 | $61,379 | $72,269 | N/A | $72,269 |
| **5** | $61,253 | $66,525 | $81,842 | N/A | $81,842 |
| **6** | $74,866 | $73,407 | $85,460 | N/A | $85,460 |
| **7** | $81,671 | $80,511 | $89,161 | N/A | $89,161 |
| **8** | $88,476 | $89,595 | $98,550 | $98,550 | $98,550 |
| **9** | N/A | $98,477 | $110,785 | $110,785 | $106,433 |
| **10** | N/A | $114,154 | $118,763 | $132,427 | $112,583 |
| **11** | N/A | $120,191 | N/A | $139,150 | N/A |
| **12** | N/A | N/A | N/A | $140,997 | N/A |

| **From 1 July 2015** | | | | | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Band** | **CSSW** | **SW** | **TW** | **TPW** | **CFW** |
|
| **1** | $51,301 | $52,464 | $51,370 | N/A | $51,370 |
| **2** | $53,865 | $56,656 | $61,936 | N/A | $61,936 |
| **3** | $57,284 | $58,807 | $66,502 | N/A | $66,502 |
| **4** | $58,993 | $61,686 | $72,631 | N/A | $72,631 |
| **5** | $61,560 | $66,858 | $82,252 | N/A | $82,252 |
| **6** | $75,241 | $73,775 | $85,888 | N/A | $85,888 |
| **7** | $82,080 | $80,914 | $89,607 | N/A | $89,607 |
| **8** | $88,919 | $90,043 | $99,043 | $99,043 | $99,043 |
| **9** | N/A | $98,970 | $111,339 | $111,339 | $106,966 |
| **10** | N/A | $114,725 | $119,357 | $133,090 | $113,146 |
| **11** | N/A | $120,792 | N/A | $139,846 | N/A |
| **12** | N/A | N/A | N/A | $141,702 | N/A |

Appendix D: Workstream arrangements

# Workstream principles

*Telstra* will allocate a *Workstream Employee* to a *Workstream* (see the Dictionary for *Workstream* definitions).

The following principles apply:

* Work in each *Workstream* will be evaluated in accordance with the *Telstra* Job Evaluation and Classification System (a copy of which will be lodged with FWA) and these principles.
* Each Band, within a *Workstream*, will have agreed representative Core Job Descriptions which form part of this *Agreement*. There may be more than one Core Job Description for each *Band*.
* As part of the *Telstra* Job Evaluation and Classification process, managers will design any new jobs that will go into a *Workstream*. If *Telstra* and any new employee to whom the new job applies cannot reach agreement on the grading of the new job, the matter will be referred to a review team comprising:
  + an external consultant expert in *Telstra*’s Job Evaluation and Classification System
  + a *Telstra* representative
  + the employee (who may be represented, including by a *Telstra* union)
* A majority of the three person team will determine the outcome and this outcome will be binding on the *Parties* to this *Agreement* without recourse to further review or appeal.
* *Telstra* and the *Telstra* Unions may agree to change the current Core Job Descriptions during the life of the *Agreement*. However, they will not be changed without such agreement.

# Customer Field Workstream

In the CFW, the basic field workforce structure is a team. A team will:

* cover either a geographic area or an overlaying specialist activity for a number of geographic team areas
* be headed by a Team leader and comprise a variable number of generalist and/or specialist employees.

# Multifunctional work provisions

*Telstra* may ask a CFW, TW or TPW employee to perform any function in their *Workstream* at or below the employee’s work *Band*. If they have the necessary tool set (i.e., training, competency, tools, required equipment, vehicle etc), the employee will use their skills and ability to complete the job competently.

*Telstra* may ask an employee to perform higher level functions, typical of higher *Bands* in their *Workstream*, in a temporary capacity in times of peak work load or for employee development purposes, where the employee has the appropriate tool set. These requests would be the exception, rather than the rule, in work allocation and would usually result from jeopardy avoidance or an urgent, first-in response requirement. Employees are expected to use their skills and abilities to complete the job competently. If an employee is required to work frequently at a higher *Band*, *Telstra* will consider whether there is an ongoing requirement for a higher *Band* job.

Where there is an inconsistency between the multifunctional work provisions and the higher duties allowance provisions in Section 11, the multifunctional work provisions will prevail.

# Grandfathered employees

## Continuation of grandfathering arrangements

If *Telstra* was paying you a *Grandfathered Allowance* just before the *Commencement Date*, it will continue to pay it to you under this *Agreement*.

To avoid doubt, the pay increases under this *Agreement* do not apply to your *Grandfathered Allowance*. Your *Grandfathered Allowance* will continue to be paid in addition to your *Fixed Remuneration* (or prior to 1 July 2013 your Company Rate plus, for former employee collective agreement employees, your 2011 increase).

## Moving between jobs - special rules for grandfathered employees

These rules vary the rules set out under ’Moving between jobs’ in Section 3.

If you receive a *Grandfathered Allowance* and you choose to move to or are promoted to another job:

* *Telstra* will not reduce your *Actual Salary*
* you will be paid the minimum rate for the job set out in Appendix C, and
* to ensure your *Actual Salary* is maintained, any *Grandfathered Allowance* that you previously received will automatically adjust (up or down).

If you currently receive a *Grandfathered Allowance* and *Telstra* transfers you to a new job where the work is substantially the same and your Actual Salary for your old job is greater than the minimum rate for your new job set out in Appendix C:

* *Telstra* will pay you the minimum rate for the new job
* *Telstra* will also pay you a *Grandfathered Allowance* equal to the difference between your old Actual Salary and the minimum rate for the new job, and
* this *Grandfathered Allowance* will replace any previous *Grandfathered Allowance* you received.

## Higher duties

If you receive a *Grandfathered Allowance* and are temporarily receiving a higher duties allowance (see Section 11), your *Grandfathered Allowance* will automatically adjust to ensure your Actual Salary is maintained for the period you are performing higher duties.

# Salary maintenance rules for Workstream Employees

*Telstra* will continue to pay you at your current *Fixed Remuneration*\* (prior to 1 July 2013, your Company Rate plus any 2011 increase for former employee collective agreement employees) if:

* you are a *Workstream Employee*
* you are redeployed to a job in the same *Workstream* as your redundant job, and
* the redeployment job is classified either one or two *Bands* lower than your redundant job.

If this happens, you will not be entitled to any increase in your Actual Salary until the applicable minimum rate for the redeployment job is equal to or exceeds the minimum rate for your redundant job.

If you are a *Workstream Employee* who receives a *Grandfathered Allowance* and you are redeployed, your Actual Salary will not be reduced and your *Grandfathered Allowance* will adjust up or down in accordance with the rules set out above.

Appendix E: Awards

Telstra Corporation General Conditions Award 2001

Telstra/CPSU Award 2001

Telstra/CPSU Sales Award 2004

Telstra/APESMA Award 2001

Telstra/AMWU Award 2001

Telstra/CEPU Technical and Trades Staff (Salaries and Specific Conditions of Employment) Award 2001

Telstra/CEPU Lines and General (Salaries and Specific Conditions of Employment) Award 2001

Telstra/CEPU Operators (Salaries and Specific Conditions of Employment) Award 2001

Telstra Employees (Conditions of Redundancy) Award 2003

Telstra/MEAA Award 2003

Telstra (Remote Localities Award) 2002

General Retail Industry Award 2010

Signature page